

Crisis Management and Resolution for a European Banking System

Wim Fonteyne, Wouter Bossu, Luis Cortavarria-Checkley, Alessandro Giustiniani, Alessandro Gullo, Daniel Hardy, and Seán Kerr

IMF Working Paper

European Department, Legal Department, and Monetary and Capital Markets Department

Crisis Management and Resolution for a European Banking System

Prepared by Wim Fonteyne, Wouter Bossu, Luis Cortavarria-Checkley, Alessandro Giustiniani, Alessandro Gullo, Daniel Hardy, and Seán Kerr¹

Authorized for distribution by Luc Everaert, Daniel Hardy, and Barend Jansen

March 2010

Abstract

This Working Paper should not be reported as representing the views of the IMF.

The views expressed in this Working Paper are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent those of the IMF or IMF policy. Working Papers describe research in progress by the author(s) and are published to elicit comments and to further debate.

This paper proposes an integrated crisis management and resolution framework for the EU's single banking market. It comprises a European Resolution Authority (ERA), armed with the mandate and the tools to deal cost-effectively with failing systemic cross-border banks, and is designed to address many fundamental operational and incentive problems. It also seeks to reduce moral hazard and better protect countries against the risk of twin fiscal-financial crises by detaching banks from government budgets. The ERA would be most effective if it were twinned or combined with a European Deposit Insurance and Resolution Fund.

JEL Classification Numbers: F36, G01, G2, G21, G28

Keywords: Banking, Financial Stability, Financial Integration, Financial Crises, Bank Supervision, Crisis Management, Crisis Resolution, Insolvency, European Union Authors' E-Mail Address: wfonteyne@imf.org, wbossu@imf.org, dhardy@imf.org, lcortavarria@imf.org, agiustiniani@imf.org, agullo@imf.org, skerr@imf.org

¹ Wim Fonteyne (corresponding author) is a Senior Economist in the IMF's European Department. Daniel Hardy is Division Chief, Luis Cortavarria-Checkley Advisor, and Alessandro Giustiniani Senior Economist in the IMF's Monetary and Capital Markets Department. Wouter Bossu is Senior Counsel and Alessandro Gullo and Seán Kerr are Counsels in the IMF's Legal Department.

Acknowledgements

This paper draws on long-standing staff efforts at the IMF and an intensive dialogue that the IMF staff has maintained in recent years with many official and private counterparts in the European Union and its Member States. It also draws on ongoing staff work on cross-border crisis resolution undertaken at the request of the G-20. The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and should not be attributed to any other parties. They also do not in any way prejudge the outcome of the forthcoming discussion by the IMF's Executive Board on cross-border bank resolution.

Without implication, the authors are particularly grateful to Marek Belka, John Berrigan, Martin Čihák, Jörg Decressin, Michael Deppler, Servaas Deroose, Luc Everaert, Jonathan Fiechter, Gillian Garcia, David Hoelscher, Michael Moore, Mario Nava, Gregory Nguyen, Erlend Nier, Maria Nieto, Patrick Pearson, Peter Praet, Dirk Schoenmaker, Steven Seelig, Emil Stavrev, Pedro Gustavo Teixeira, Elemér Terták, Nicolas Véron, José Viñals, Jan-Willem van der Vossen, David Wright, participants in the IMF-Bruegel conference "Putting Europe's Money to Work" (Brussels, February 21–22, 2007), the IMF-CFS conference "A Financial Stability Framework for Europe" (Frankfurt, September 26, 2008), the IMF-Bruegel-National Bank of Belgium conference "After the Storm: The Future Face of Europe's Financial System" (Brussels, March 23–24, 2009), the Bruegel-National Bank of Belgium-Sveriges Riksbank workshop "Strengthening the Crisis Resolution Framework in the EU" (Brussels, November 23, 2009), and seminars held at the IMF in 2007 and 2010, for useful comments provided on this paper and the various ideas and works that fed into it, in particular Fonteyne (2007a), IMF Staff (2009) and IMF Staff (2010). The paper also benefited from discussions that members of the IMF's EU Policies team have held with various counterparts at the ECB and the European Commission, Baron Alexandre Lamfalussy, Freddy Van den Spiegel, and the De Larosière Group. The authors thank Amara Myaing for her excellent editorial assistance. Any remaining errors are the authors' sole responsibility.

Contents	Page
List of Acronyms	4
Executive Summary and Conclusions	5
I. Introduction	6
A. The EU's Financial Integration and Stability Debate	
B. Bank Failures in the 21 st Century	
II. Creating a Single and Sound Market for Banking Services	11
A. Existing Arrangements	
B. Performance During the Crisis	
C. Ongoing Reforms	
D. Challenges	17
III. Objectives and Principles	27
IV. Crisis Prevention	29
A. Reducing the Probability of Failure	30
B. Reducing the Losses of Failures.	
V. Early Intervention, Resolution And Insolvency	36
A. Managing the Failure of Banking Groups	
B. Early Intervention	
C. Resolution.	
D. Insolvency	
E. Competition Policy and State Aid	
F. Depositor Protection	
G. A New Basis for the Single Passport	54
VI. Establishing A European Framework	55
A. Legal Set-up for Substantive Reform	
B. Institutional Architecture	
C. Financing and Burden Sharing	61
VII. Interim Measures	66
References	86
Annexes	
1: The ECOFIN Crisis Management Principles	68
2: EFC HLWG Lessons from the Crisis	
3: EFC HLWG Recommendations	
4: DLG Recommendations on Crisis Management and Resolution	
5: CBRG Recommendations	79
6: The EU's New Supervisory Framework	82

List of Acronyms

BCBS Basel Committee for Banking Supervision

CBSG Cross-Border Stability Group

CBRG Cross-border Bank Resolution Group (of the Basel Committee)

CCP Central Counterparty

CEBS Committee of European Banking Supervisors

CEIOPS Committee of European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Supervisors

CESR Committee of European Securities Regulators

CoCo Contingent Convertible (bond)

CPSS Committee on Payment and Settlement Systems

CRD Capital Requirements Directive

DG Directorate-General

DGS Deposit Guarantee Scheme

DLG De Larosière Group

EBA European Banking Authority
EC European Commission
ECB European Central Bank

ECOFIN Economic and Financial Affairs Council (of Ministers)
EDIRF European Deposit Insurance and Resolution Fund

EFC Economic and Financial Committee

EIOPA European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority

ELA Emergency Liquidity Assistance
ERA European Resolution Authority
ESA European Supervisory Authority
ESCB European System of Central Banks

ESFS European System of Financial Supervisors ESMA European Securities and Markets Authority

ESRB European Systemic Risk Board

EU European Union

FCD Financial Conglomerates Directive FDIC Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation

FSB Financial Stability Board FSC Fiscal Safeguard Clause

HLWG High-Level Working Group (of the EFC)

IOSCO International Organization of Securities Commissions ISDA International Swaps and Derivatives Association

LOLR Lender of Last Resort

MoU Memorandum of Understanding

OECD Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development

OTC Over-the-counter

RBS Royal Bank of Scotland RCD Reverse Capital Debenture

VSCA Voluntary Specific Cooperation Agreement

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The crisis has brought the long-building tension between increasingly transnational financial institutions and national financial stability arrangements to a breaking point. The choices the EU will make to remove that tension will shape its financial and economic future.

The urgency to act is great and the challenges to address manifold, notably establishing a sound prudential basis for the single banking market and the single passport, establishing effective market discipline, and reducing the mutual exposures between banks and taxpayers.

Key to addressing these challenges is the possibility to deal cost-effectively and impartially with a failing large cross-border bank, and transparency toward the financial sector and its counterparts about how this can and will be done. "Cost effectiveness" in this context should be defined broadly and comprises as a minimum: no losses to insured depositors, and minimal losses to deposit guarantee systems; minimal collateral damage to the economy; and minimal or no costs to government budgets.

To achieve this, the paper proposes an integrated EU-level framework for crisis prevention and management, crisis resolution, and depositor protection that resolves the problematic institutional mismatch between, on the one hand, pan-European banking groups and, on the other, crisis management and resolution by national authorities. It comprises:

- A European Resolution Authority (ERA) armed with the mandate and the tools to resolve large cross-border banks cost-effectively;
- A European Deposit Insurance and Resolution Fund (EDIRF) that is pre-funded by the industry through deposit insurance premiums and systemic levies; and
- A legal framework established through a 28th regime.

The system would need fiscal backing to be robust, but is designed to facilitate agreement on such fiscal backing, by focusing on addressing moral hazard, establishing ex ante agreement on resolution principles and procedures, and allowing efficient resolution decisions with the involvement of and accountability toward the member states.

With a focus on cost-efficient crisis management and resolution, and by providing an element of insurance against asymmetric financial shocks, it would much better shield taxpayers from financial sector problems than is currently the case. The obstacles that would need to be overcome to realize this system are admittedly significant. However, the potential benefit for the EU's citizens is large and justifies tackling these obstacles directly.

Political leadership will be the key to success.

I. Introduction

Banking systems are shaped by financial stability arrangements. As the EU ponders reforms to its financial stability arrangements, it is also in the process of deciding what kind of financial system it will have in the future.² The crisis has brought the long-building tension between increasingly transnational financial institutions and national financial stability arrangements to a breaking point. The EU now needs to choose how to remove that tension. The choice it makes will shape its financial and economic future.

A. The EU's Financial Integration and Stability Debate

Clearly, the financial crisis has accelerated the debate about arrangements for financial crisis management, crisis resolution, and burden sharing in the European Union (EU). Recognition that these arrangements needed to be adapted to make them consistent with the objective of a single financial market is not new.³ This was the subject of a vigorous, albeit complex and not very public, debate in official and academic circles long before the crisis. Incidentally, a major strand of work undertaken in this context came to fruition during the early stages of the financial turmoil in 2007–08, with the adoption of a set of crisis management principles, a roadmap of reforms, and a new EU-wide Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) (see Section IIC below). However, the implementation of these reforms had just started when the financial turmoil morphed into a full-blown systemic crisis in the fall of 2008.

The financial crisis has demonstrated not only the shortcomings of the current EU-cross-border arrangements, but also that the reforms envisaged under the crisis management roadmap are insufficient to satisfactorily address these shortcomings. In addition, it has laid bare significant deficiencies also in global and national crisis management and resolution arrangements. The EU thus faces a need for reform at three levels: national, EU, and global. While the focus in this paper is on the EU level, the national and global levels will necessarily be touched upon as well given the many interdependencies.

The pre-crisis debate on crisis management and resolution was in many ways a very constrained one, limited by a general unwillingness to question the basic set-up of national prudential institutions backed up by national fiscal responsibilities.⁴ The issue of fiscal responsibility was a particularly persistent sticking point. While taxpayer money has often

² Much of this paper was written in the context of the European Commission's 2009-10 Public Consultation regarding an EU framework for Cross-Border Crisis Management in the Banking Sector. See European Commission (2009e, 2009f) and IMF staff (2010).

³ See, among many others, Dermine (2005), Fonteyne and Van der Vossen (2007), and Véron (2007). In a recent contribution, Schoenmaker (2010) observes a "financial trilemma", which indicates that a stable financial system, an integrated financial system, and national financial autonomy are incompatible.

⁴ This unwillingness persisted also in the handling of the crisis, as noted by Pisani-Ferry and Sapir (2009).

7

played a key role in resolving financial crises, the present one being an exception mainly in its magnitude and scope, the limited size and flexibility of the EU's budget and its lack of fiscal powers do not allow it to take on the role of "solvency provider of last resort" for the EU's financial system. In this decentralized fiscal framework, any public solvency support ultimately has to come from the Member States. Accordingly, fundamental reform was repeatedly rejected on the ground that responsibility for financial stability needs to be at the level of the fiscal authority that would have to pick up the bill when things go wrong (see Goodhart, 2004a; and Goodhart and Schoenmaker, 2006).

Thus, the debate was reduced to a complex technocratic discussion weighing the relative merits of various sub-optimal steps forward that could only mitigate the fundamental problems that remained unaddressed. In a way, the EU's financial stability debate was fundamentally stuck in an unproductive catch-22 situation, in which no major progress was possible either on the dimension of prudential and crisis management arrangements or on the dimension of fiscal responsibility (the burden sharing debate) without progress on the other dimension.

The crisis has produced a major breakthrough on prudential arrangements (see Annex 6), based on the recommendations of the De Larosière Group (DLG)—a group of eminent experts established by Commission President Barroso. However, the question of fiscal responsibility was once again a key stumbling block, both in the deliberations of the DLG and in the negotiations on the implementation of its recommendations. In response to the concerns of some member states—against an "overwhelming majority", the Council agreed that the binding powers of the new European Supervisory Authorities (ESAs) should "not in any way impinge on the fiscal responsibilities of the member states". ⁵ This is reflected in a Fiscal Safeguard Clause (FSC), the interpretation and application of which could well become the key factor determining the effectiveness of the new framework.

Nonetheless, the crisis has put the fiscal responsibility debate into a new light. The course and outcomes of the crisis have shown that the de facto link between financial systems and national budgets has severe disadvantages. First, taxpayers turned out to be far too exposed to financial institutions, especially in countries that contained important financial centers or had relatively large financial sectors. Second, financial institutions found themselves exposed to the fiscal situation of their home countries, which affected their perceived solvency and ratings and therefore their access to and cost of funding. Third, the national fiscal anchoring hampered coordination across borders in crisis management and resolution situations, as the incentives of decision-makers were geared toward national financial and political considerations. Finally, this anchoring also contributed to distortions of competition and set-backs to the single financial market. The severe twin financial-fiscal crises that quite a few

⁵ See conclusions of the June 9, 2009 ECOFIN meeting. Available via the internet: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms_Data/docs/pressData/en/ecofin/108392.pdf

_

EU member states are currently struggling with only underscore the importance of a fundamental rethink of the dependence of financial systems on national budgets.

This paper takes a deliberately unconstrained approach to the problem at hand. Rather than examining the scope for progress within the existing arrangements, it starts from the fundamental question what kind of financial system Europe needs, considers what kind of financial stability and crisis management arrangements are required for such a system to be sound and efficient, and on that basis proposes concrete ways to establish such arrangements starting from the current institutional and legal set-up.

Such an approach is essential to establish a financial system built for the future and to prevent and contain future financial crises, rather than a recurrence of the present one. While no two crises are the same, financial stability arrangements tend to be built for the last crisis—just like generals tend to prepare for the last war—and prudential policies tend to be reactive (see Mayes, 2004b, and Goodhart, 2004c). They have tended to evolve in response to problems that have materialized, rather than to address ex ante identified risks and flaws. As a result, the EU entered the crisis with financial stability arrangements that were largely based on institutional legacies shaped by historical antecedents that took place in a financial world that no longer exists. History also shows that reforms of financial stability arrangements tend to happen in a piecemeal fashion, risking inconsistencies and suboptimal outcomes.

Reform requires political leadership. Few organizations are capable of re-organizing themselves without external or top-down guidance. Groups of organizations that perceive a zero-sum game tend to be even less capable of agreeing on reforms among themselves. Hence, European financial stability reform has suffered from what one could call "institutional hysteresis". Because crisis management arrangements are highly technical and reforms require significant expertise to design, politicians have largely delegated the reform mission to the technocrats. They asked the technocrats to reform themselves, subject to a political constraint of no fundamental change in institutional architectures or basic financial responsibility. This put the technocrats in the unenviable—or, more accurately, impossible—position of having to design an effective EU crisis management framework, without questioning the key underlying issues: (1) national political accountability versus transnational stability issues; (ii) national fiscal authority versus transnational solvency and liquidity needs; and (iii) the accountability deficit versus host countries.

The focus of this paper is primarily on systemic cross-border banks, a small subset of the EU's total banking sector but a dominant segment on most criteria. Before the crisis, such banks were increasingly emerging (Véron, 2007); different authors and policymakers put their number somewhere between about half a dozen and about 50. A mapping exercise by

the ESCB had identified 46 banking groups with significant cross-border operations.⁶ Together, these accounted for 68 percent of EU banking assets in 2005.

To determine which banks a European crisis management framework should focus on, some criteria seem especially pertinent: (i) systemic importance in an EU country other than the home country; (ii) size and international operations that make a bank systemic for the EU, regardless of whether it is systemic in any individual country; and (iii) systemic importance in an EU home country combined with cross-border activities of a size large enough to affect the bank's soundness. The first of these criteria is important in part because of the particular challenges created by banks that are not systemic in their home country but that have foreign branches or subsidiaries that are systemic in host markets. The third criterion should capture cases such as the Icelandic banks. Complexity of (cross-border) operations could also be a factor to be considered. The risk of systemic situations needs to be considered, such as the seizing up of certain market segments or multiple simultaneous failures of individually non-systemic banks.

To solve the problem of fiscal responsibility in a manner that is consistent with the single financial market, there are essentially three basic solutions: making the financial system fully independent of taxpayer support, backing it at the European level through an enhanced EU budget and/or pooled fiscal resources, or establishing an ex-ante burden sharing agreement. All three options touch upon fundamental elements of how people think about the financial system and the EU.

One of the main reasons why the fiscal responsibility debate is so difficult and controversial, is that the fiscal "burden" in a resolution case is the residual of a long chain of decisions and choices. These include the decisions on licensing the bank, its regulation and supervision, the time and form of intervention, and the resolution strategy. Behind these concrete decisions lie more fundamental choices on how a country deals with its financial sector and its financial stability. Countries are understandably reluctant to pre-commit to picking up a bill, without having a say in all these other decisions that determine the ultimate size of this bill.

This paper endeavors to help resolve this most difficult hurdle in the EU's financial integration and stability debate, by proposing a comprehensive system spanning crisis prevention, crisis management, crisis resolution, depositor protection, and cost sharing. The rationale is that it is easier for countries to reach agreement on such a comprehensive package, than it is to agree on specific aspects in isolation. Also, addressing all these elements in one package facilitates coherence and internal consistency.

-

⁶ See European Central Bank (2006).

B. Bank Failures in the 21st Century

Banking is an inherently risky business, and it is so by design. Banks are highly leveraged institutions that raise debt to invest in risky assets. Adding to the risk is the maturity and liquidity transformation that banks tend to engage in: their assets tend to be longer-term and less liquid than their liabilities. This allows banks to increase their profits (since in a normal, upward-sloping yield curve environment, short-term funding costs less than the yields on long-term investments) and provides society a service by giving economic agents the possibility to hold liquid bank deposits. The downside is that banks are at risk of runs (a rush to withdraw deposits, usually due to a fall in confidence) and, more generally, funding liquidity risk. To allow banks to continue to raise deposits and contain the related risks to financial stability, public policymakers have set up bank safety nets that include deposit insurance schemes (aimed at reducing the risk of bank runs and limiting the economic fallout of bank failures) and mechanisms for central bank refinancing.

Traditionally, banks have had balance sheets that were dominated on the asset side by loans and on the liability side by deposits. In such banks, failures have occurred primarily through two channels—nonperforming loans on the asset side or a run on deposits on the liability side, usually due to a loss of confidence. Often these two factors interacted, as runs were triggered by the revelation of losses on the loan book.

Modern banks have much more complex balance sheets, operations, and contingent liabilities. In the EU, many large banking groups combine investment, commercial and retail banking, as well as securities-dealing and asset management operations, and in many cases also insurance and leasing. Often they provide a range of services in several different jurisdictions—both inside and outside the EU—adopting a variety of legal structures. The scale and complexity of such groups' activities have created new sources of vulnerability and made supervisors' tasks more difficult.

The current crisis has provided new insights into how 21st century bank failures occur. Whereas Northern Rock experienced a classic and very visible deposit run, with customers queuing outside branches, the intial source of its difficulties (the drying up of wholesale funding) was similar to that affecting other banks which experienced "invisible" retail deposit runs via the Internet and electronic payment systems. In a sense, the widespread electronic transfer possibilities may make runs more virulent and harder to contain. In the Internet age, transferring money from one bank to another is administratively simply and does not even require a bank's branches to be open. A 21st century bank run can happen over a weekend and within a matter of hours.

⁷ Funding liquidity risk is the risk that a financial institution will be unable to service its liabilities as they fall due. For a discussion see International Monetary Fund (2008), Chapter 3.

Before the crisis, systemic risk was often seen as operating mainly through "domino effects", whereby one bank failure triggers others through interbank and other bilateral exposures. The crisis has had a different dynamic though. It operated essentially through shocks to confidence, expectations, and assumptions. Opacity fuelled uncertainty and mistrust, resulting in a freezing up of credit markets, with crippling effects for banks that had become increasingly reliant on wholesale funding.

Banking will change as a result of the incoming wave of re-regulation. The key challenges are threefold. Firstly, to regulate banks and their activities so as to reduce the likelihood, severity and costs of future crises. Secondly, to build sound crisis management and resolution frameworks that are well adapted to managing bank failures in the new landscape. Thirdly, to anticipate correctly the shape and magnitude of future risks to financial stability.

II. CREATING A SINGLE AND SOUND MARKET FOR BANKING SERVICES

A. Existing Arrangements

The EU's long-standing desire to create a single financial market—including an integrated banking system—has not yet been matched with a single legal and prudential framework that would produce such an outcome. Nonetheless, major progress has been made toward harmonization, cooperation, and cross-border competition. Key milestones have been the 1989 Second Banking Directive, which introduced the single banking passport; monetary union, which introduced a single currency; and the EU's 1999–2005 Financial Services Action Plan, which harmonized a significant part of the legal and regulatory framework for financial services provision.⁸

The guiding principle of the EU's existing cross-border banking system stability architecture is that of home country control: banks fall under the financial stability arrangements of the country in which they are incorporated, for all their operations within the EU. They are licensed, regulated, and supervised by their home country prudential authorities, and covered by the home country's crisis management, crisis resolution, deposit insurance, and insolvency frameworks. This consistent alignment of responsibilities ensures incentive compatibility along the bank dimension. If a country's authorities fail to properly regulate or supervise a bank, then that country has to deal with the banks' problems, its possible failure, and any crisis management or resolution costs.

_

⁸ For a comprehensive overview, see Decressin, Farugee and Fonteyne (2007), Chapters 1, 3, and 10.

Home country control is the prudential basis for the single passport, which grants EU-wide freedom of establishment and operation to any bank licensed in an EU member state. Home country control also implies that cross-border banking operations that are organized in the form of a local subsidiary are covered by the financial stability framework of the country in which the subsidiary is incorporated—this is the "home country" for the subsidiary as a corporate entity and licensed bank, but a "host country" from the consolidated perspective of the banking group. This means that different parts of such a banking group are covered by different countries financial stability arrangements. For supervision, two additional layers are in place, though: consolidated supervision of a banking group as a whole by the home country authority, and coordinated supervision of financial conglomerates (including its non-bank parts) by a coordinating supervisor (which is not necessarily a banking supervisor).

Crisis management arrangements in this system are based on a largely non-binding framework of cooperation and information exchange between partially harmonized national systems with cross-border powers. ¹² Concrete arrangements are established in a network of bilateral and multilateral MoUs, which include central banks and Ministries of Finance. Crisis management exercises had been held to test these arrangements, and these had helped prepare for crises of limited scope and complexity. However, the effectiveness of this framework in dealing with a systemic cross-border solvency crisis in one or more pan-European institutions was seriously in doubt even before the crisis. ¹³

B. Performance During the Crisis

The crisis has confirmed many of these concerns, while also showing the potential of closer cooperation. The performance of the EU's financial stability and policy frameworks has already been extensively analyzed, notably by the De Larosière Group (2009), the Turner Review (Turner, 2009), a High-Level Working Group of the EFC (see Annexes 2 and 3, as well as Economic and Financial Committee (2009)), and Pisani-Ferry and Sapir (2009). Some common conclusions in these assessments are:

⁹ The principles of the single passport and home country control have been extended to the entire European Economic Area (which comprises Norway, Iceland, Liechtenstein as well as all EU members). Thus, they also applied for the Icelandic banks.

¹⁰ Consistent with the consolidated group logic, and as is common practice, the home countries of such bank subsidiaries will usually be referred to as "host countries" throughout this paper.

¹¹ This coordinated supervision is required by the Financial Conglomerates Directive (Directive 2002/87/EC).

¹² For an in-depth description and analysis, see Fonteyne and Van der Vossen (2007).

¹³ See for example, Eisenbeiss (2004), Eisenbeiss and Kaufman (2005), and Srejber (2006); as well as Baron Alexandre Lamfalussy's testimony to the European Parliament on October 3, 2006.

- Liquidity arrangements and ELA in the Eurosystem worked rather well, although there was sometimes a lack of clarity on respective responsibilities.
- Policy coordination was relatively slow to materialize and depended on agreements reached at the highest political levels.
- National approaches to crisis management resulted in several setbacks to the single financial market and supervisory retrenchment to national jurisdictions.
- Incentives for cooperation and information sharing were insufficient, including as a result of the lack of ex-ante arrangements for addressing the fiscal costs.
- Cooperation often depended on personal relations and ad hoc structures.
- Arrangements for depositor protection were insufficiently robust and had adverse spillover effects.
- Regulatory and legislative frameworks for crisis management and resolution were inadequate, including at the national level.
- The MoU framework did not play a key role in the crisis.

Even at the national level and in non-systemic cases, crisis management and resolution has proven difficult, as shown by the cases of IKB, Hypo Real Estate, SachsenLB, and Northern Rock. The direct or indirect availability, if not use, of taxpayer money proved key in resolving these banks.

As exemplified by the Northern Rock episode, it can be very difficult to reach agreement on what to do during a crisis even among a limited number of authorities within one country, if those authorities have different basic views on issues such as moral hazard and different assessments of the crisis itself. These problems cannot be expected to be any less severe when multiple authorities from multiple countries would need to agree.

The problems have indeed been compounded in cases of cross-border banks. In the case of Fortis, an agreement was reached on September 28, 2008, to save the group as a whole with taxpayer support from the three Benelux countries. However, the agreement quickly fell apart as liquidity pressures continued and the burden-sharing agreement proved politically unpalatable to the Netherlands. The Netherlands decided to nationalize the Dutch parts of Fortis. Belgium and Luxembourg sought a common solution for their parts of Fortis and eventually reached agreement on the sale of the banking arm to France's BNP Paribas. This outcome was an obvious setback to financial integration in the Benelux and was likely significantly more costly than a first-best joint solution for the group as a whole would have been.

On the upside, the best news is that the worst-case scenario of a disorderly failure of a systemic cross-border European financial institution did not materialize. However, the possibility of such an outcome was underscored by the disorderly failures that did occur in the non-systemic cases¹⁴ of the Icelandic banks, with tragic consequences for Iceland. The crisis has also provided many examples of European authorities working together for their common good, and of cross-border banks remaining steadfast in their commitment to the countries in which they operate.

Also illustrative is the case of Dexia, for which a burden sharing agreement was reached between the Belgian, French and Luxembourg authorities and private shareholders. While there was no shortage of challenges and difficulties, and there was significant pressure for a break-up along national lines, the agreement worked and Dexia was saved as a group.

In most other cases of troubled cross-border groups (such as RBS and ING) the home country intervened alone to shore up the group as a whole. While this worked, it did significantly expose those countries' fiscal accounts and came often with explicit or implicit expectations that the group would redeploy toward its home market.

C. Ongoing Reforms

Crisis management and resolution

At the October 9, 2007 ECOFIN meeting in Luxembourg, the EU embarked on an extensive overhaul of its cross-border crisis management arrangements. The meeting approved a set of principles that should guide cross-border crisis management, stating that fiscal burdens should be shared, that crisis resolution should seek to minimize collective costs, and that national authorities need to take into account financial stability considerations in other EU member states in their crisis management decisions. However, specific mechanisms to put these principles into practice remain to be worked out. Importantly, the idea of putting in place detailed ex ante mechanisms for cross-border burden sharing was rejected. Opponents argued that such mechanisms would create moral hazard, would limit the authorities' flexibility in handling crises that by their very nature are unpredictable, and would impinge on countries' sovereignty by pre-committing taxpayer funds.

The October ECOFIN meeting also adopted a roadmap of reforms intended to underpin the implementation of these principles. One of the main elements was a new EU-wide Memorandum of Understanding (MoU), which was formally adopted on June 1, 2008. The MoU was signed by the EU's financial supervisory authorities (57), central banks (the ECB and the 27 national central banks) and ministries of finance (28, including two Danish

¹⁴ Non-systemic from the European perspective. Of course, these banks were systemic in Iceland's domestic context.

ministries). In terms of substance, it reconfirms the ECOFIN principles, prescribes the establishment of cross-border cooperation agreements and networks, and commits the signatories to exchange information and coordinate public communication. It also provides a set of common practical guidelines covering various aspects of crisis preparedness and crisis management, as well as a common template for assessing the systemic nature of a crisis.

Under the MoU countries that share a single or several financial groups are to conclude non-legally binding Voluntary Specific Cooperation Agreements (VSCA) for shared financial groups, which are to provide for "specific and detailed crisis management procedures". These agreements could provide for the establishment of "Cross-Border Stability Groups" (CBSG), which bring together relevant supervisors, central banks, and ministries of finance.

Although the De Larosière Group focused on the supervisory and regulatory framework, it also made some recommendations in the area of crisis prevention and resolution (see Annex 4, and De Larosière Group (2009)). It called for the development of appropriate tools and a coherent framework for managing crises, both at the EU level for cross-border institutions—by harmonizing the rules applicable to such institutions—and at a domestic level for national banks. It also recommended that deposit insurance schemes be harmonized and pre-funded by the private sector, and that the powers of host countries in respect of branches be reviewed and strengthened.¹⁵ Lastly, the De Larosière Group proposed certain criteria for burden sharing among Member States.

In October 2009, the Communication launched a public consultation on reforming the EU's cross-border crisis management framework. ¹⁶ It aimed at exploring possible reforms to make crisis management and resolution more effective, notably by giving national supervisors adequate tools to identify problems in banks and intervene early to address them, and to make it possible for cross-border banks to fail without serious disruptions or contagion. Areas in which reform is being contemplated include the strengthening of early intervention and resolution tools, the building up of a regime for cross-border transferability of assets within financial groups, the harmonization of the thresholds for supervisory action and of national insolvency regimes, and a rebalancing between shareholder rights and the public interest.

Also noteworthy are the recommendations of the Basel Committee's Cross-Border Bank Resolution Group (CBRG), which are aimed at the global level but carry a lot of relevance for the EU (see Annex 5 and Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (2009b)).

¹⁵ The De Larosière Group supported the harmonization of national deposit insurance scheme rather than a pooled EU fund, which it viewed as more difficult to manage for political and practical reasons.

¹⁶ See European Commission (2009e and 2009f) and IMF Staff (2010). The latter contribution to the consultation served as a basis for this paper.

Deposit insurance

The directive on deposit guarantees originally required coverage of at least €20,000 per depositor. Deposits in a subsidiary were covered by the deposit guarantee scheme (DGS) of the country where the subsidiary was incorporated, and deposits in branches were covered by the home country scheme, although banks could choose to make contributions to the local DGS in order to "top up" coverage to the local level. Otherwise the directive was not very prescriptive, and the schemes differed widely in terms of coverage levels and extent, coinsurance provisions, degree of pre-funding, the role of the deposit insurance in bank resolution, and payout modalities. Well before the crisis, the Commission was investigating possible improvements to the DGS regime, notably changes in the coverage level. 18

During the recent crisis, the loss of confidence in banks raised the risk of bank runs. In response, countries strove to ensure that deposits and other financing remained available to their banks and were not attracted to jurisdictions with more generous insurance coverage. Starting in early October 2008, EU member countries effectively raced one another to extend deposit and other bank guarantees.

After a very short but hectic period, the EU countries began to act in a more coordinated manner. In October 2008 the Council agreed to raise minimum coverage to €50,000 initially and, subject to a Commission assessment, to €100,000 by end-2010.¹⁹ Also, the time required to determine whether a bank has failed, and to make the necessary pay-outs to insured depositors, was significantly shortened. A public consultation was held in 2009 to further harmonize and improve deposit insurance.²⁰

The consultation aimed at triggering a wide rethinking of the features and rationale of deposit insurance schemes. It questions several issues such as the scope and level of coverage (both minimum and maximum), the definition of deposit, the interaction with mutual guarantee schemes, an expanded mandate for DGS in the restructuring of a problem bank, and funding mechanisms. It also acknowledges the distortions of a fragmentation of deposit insurance schemes, which do not provide incentives for banking supervisors to reach solutions in the interest of all depositors and of the stability of all Member states. Therefore, the consultation discusses the structure of a pan-European scheme (as a single entity, a 28th regime entity, or a

¹⁷ Directive 94/19/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 May, 1994 on deposit-guarantee schemes. Official Journal of the European Communities 31 May, 1994, L135/5. We use the terms deposit guarantee (scheme) and deposit insurance interchangeably.

¹⁸ See European Commission (2005a, 2005b, 2006, and 2008a).

¹⁹ This agreement is reflected in Directive 2009/14/EC of the European Parliament and the Council of 11 March, 2009.

²⁰ See European Commission (2009d) and International Monetary Fund Staff (2009).

network of national schemes), as well as its scope. Further legislative proposals, in light of such consultation, are expected to be made in 2010.

Regulation and supervision

The December 2, 2009 ECOFIN meeting reached agreement on an extensive set of reforms of the EU's cross-border supervisory framework (see Annex 6). 21,22 Rapid enactment and implementation is being sought, with a view to making the new framework fully operational by the start of 2011. The European Parliament has proposed amendments to further strengthen the proposed structures (European Parliament—Economic and Monetary Affairs Committee, 2010). Keystones of the new framework are a new macroprudential body, the European Systemic Risk Board (ESRB), and three new supranational European Supervisory Authorities (ESAs), which will be integrated with existing national supervisors into a European System of Financial Supervisors (ESFS).

In parallel with the reforms of the supervisory architecture, changes have been agreed, through several proposals from the Commission, to strengthen capital requirements of banks and the financial system. The EU's substantive regulatory reforms are closely coordinated and tied in with the global reform process led by the Basel Committee.

D. Challenges

This section seeks to identify the key challenges that a European crisis management and resolution framework needs to address or overcome, building on a similar pre-crisis exercise ²⁴

²¹ The Commission's original proposals are available at: http://ec.europa.eu/internal market/finances/committees/index en.htm

²² The agreement largely follows legislative proposals the Commission published on September 23 and October 26, based on the recommendations of the De Larosière Group and the political agreement reached at the June 18-19 European Council.

²³ Under EU legislative procedures, these proposals have to be approved by the European Council and the European Parliament. The ECOFIN agreement provides the Council presidency with a mandate to negotiate with the parliament on a final text. The legislative calendar in the European Parliament envisages enactment by mid-2010.

²⁴ See Fonteyne and Van der Vossen (2007).

Providing a sound basis for the single financial market

A single market for banking services can only emerge if banks can compete, realize economies of scale, and offer their products across the EU's internal borders with ease, choosing freely whether to do so through subsidiaries, branches, or the cross-border provision of services. The single passport—in the sense of the freedom to operate across the EU's internal borders—is essential for this. Yet, the rationale for the single passport is being questioned based on what happened with some of the banks that failed during the crisis. The UK's Turner Review recommended a combination of greater host country control and revised deposit guarantee arrangements for branch-based cross-border operations, and the DLG recommended a review of host country powers over foreign branches (See Annex 4, Recommendation 14). In 2009, the CRD was amended to increase host country involvement in the supervision of a "significant branch", in particular through participation in the supervisory college and close involvement in emergency situations.

However, even with these changes, home country control remains inadequate as a prudential basis for the single passport. It has often been linked with deficiencies in cross-border supervision; it gives home country authorities powers in host country financial markets that are not matched with accountability arrangements toward that country; and the dependence of host country depositors on the home country's deposit guarantee system, fiscal resources and crisis management and resolution decisions are highly problematic. Moreover, aspects of home country control have complicated the adoption of a branch-based business model by existing cross-border groups.²⁸

Moreover, a situation in which in practice only banks based in large countries can benefit from the single passport (because only large countries can credibly provide adequate resources to back-up resolution) is inequitable and at odds with the level playing field dimension of the single market.

How can a sound prudential basis be established for the single passport that allows it to realize its potential as the main driver of European financial integration?

²⁵ See Turner (2009), Recommendation 28 on p.11, Box 1C on p.38, and Section 2.10 starting on p. 98.

²⁶ See also De Larosière Group (2009).

²⁷ Art. 42a of the CRD. For more background information, see Committee of European Banking Supervisors (2009).

²⁸ Nordea announced its intention to transform its Nordic operations into a branch-based Societas Europaea in 2003, but certain implications of the move toward home country control for deposit insurance and supervision turned out to be major obstacles that have thus far prevented it from completing this transformation.

Thus far, this potential has been far from exhausted. Cross-border banking has mainly been organized through subsidiaries, an inherently less economic approach. Often, this is simply a matter of historic accident, as banks entered host markets through acquisitions and do not deem it feasible or desirable to convert these acquired subsidiaries into branches. To accommodate this situation and offer banks a free choice in terms of their organization, ideally they would be able to operate such cross-border subsidiaries with about the same ease as a domestic subsidiary. This is currently not the case because these subsidiaries fall under the host country's—often substantially different—prudential and legal arrangements.

Before the crisis, prudential and legal considerations were often given insufficient attention. Group-wide operational integration—including of key functions such as liquidity and risk management, IT systems, and human resources—meant that subsidiaries could often not easily be separated from the rest of the group, making a local rescue a remote prospect in case of a group failure. Since the crisis, host countries have stepped up their control over subsidiaries and increasingly demand that they organize themselves as stand-alone units. While sensible from a domestic prudential point of view, this has economic costs. It also has financial stability costs at the level of the EU as it reduces the flexibility and stability of cross-border groups.

How can business, legal, and prudential considerations best be reconciled to establish a sound basis for efficient cross-border group operations—allowing the operational integration of subsidiaries, easier conversion of subsidiaries into branches, or a combination of the two?

Establishing effective market discipline and disconnecting banks from taxpayers

Moral hazard has been an inherent problem in Europe's banking system stability architecture. Before the crisis, there was a widespread perception among market participants and regulators that a troubled systemic financial institution would receive some form of direct or indirect solvency support.²⁹ Apart from experience, this moral hazard largely stems from the reasoning that the closure of a systemic bank would be unacceptably costly in economic and political terms for authorities to accept. Indeed, bank closures have been very rare in the EU, and have usually been limited to small banks.³⁰ Open bank support, this is restructuring

²⁹ Illustrations abounded, including the fact that rating agencies varied their ratings in function of the likelihood of government support (Nguyen and Praet, 2006) and statements of academics and insiders. Goodhart (2004b), for example, expected that government support would be forthcoming in case "real disaster" struck UK banks. Mayes (2004b) noted that it is inherent in the notion of "systemically important" that a bank will not be closed, even in insolvency. During a 2006 public stakeholder consultation, answering a question regarding the effectiveness of current guarantee arrangements for the handling of cross-border bank failures, some respondents noted that taxpayers were most likely to pay the price (in under-funded deposit insurance systems)

while others claimed that cross-border banks were too big to fail and other instruments would need to be resorted to in the event one of them failed (European Commission, 2006, p. 2).

³⁰ Europe is, of course, not alone in this respect. See OECD (2002).

helped by injections of public funds, has been common and exit has happened through "shotgun weddings". Often shareholders and management pay a price, through dilution of the former and replacement of the latter, but other claimants are normally largely protected. Hence, market discipline is weakened. The lack of exit also contributes to situations of overbanking.

The crisis has starkly illustrated how much public authorities continue to struggle in reconciling considerations of moral hazard with the immediate financial stability concerns that present themselves. It has patently underscored the "too-big-to-fail" and "too-interconnected-to-fail" problems, not in the least in the repercussions of the demise of Lehman Brothers. After this failure, any notion of "constructive ambiguity"—a concept that had not obviously deterred banks from taking on excessive risks before the crisis—was laid to rest as politicians explicitly committed not to let any other large bank fail. Some, however, derive from the crisis the conclusion that moral hazard is too costly a problem to address.

How can moral hazard be addressed cost-effectively?

How can large and complex cross-border banks be credibly disciplined?

How can the exit of weak or failing banks be organized in ways that are economically, socially and politically acceptable?

Moral hazard has an important flipside. The perception that banks are backed by their governments makes them vulnerable to the fiscal situation of these governments, in addition to the exposures to their government that they carry on their balance sheet. This has clearly been illustrated in the crisis, in the funding costs of banks "backed" by different sovereigns.³¹ This implies a risk of fiscal problems adversely affecting banks and triggering a twin fiscal-financial crisis. The problems that Greek banks have recently experienced show that this risk is real. Moreover, banks that are "too large to fail" can also be "too large to save", because they are too big relative to the home country's resources.³² And if a bank's operations are predominantly abroad, taxpayers may balk at having to pay for foreign claimants.³³

³¹ During the crisis, this relationship was even built into the pricing formulas for State Aid to banks. Capital injections were priced on the basis of sovereign yield spreads during a (pre-Lehman) reference period. See European Central Bank (2008).

³² This was pointed out, for example, by Dermine (2005).

³³ Goodhart and Schoenmaker (2006) pointed out that large-scale fiscal transfers in favor of foreign depositors were likely to be problematic. Prior to the crisis, the Swiss authorities habitually made it clear that they did not intend to provide solvency support for the international operations of the large, globally active Swiss banks.

How can banks be made independent from sovereigns?

Banks are, of course, not the only ones who are at risk as a result of the link between banks and government budgets. Taxpayers have been hit hard by the current crisis, and several countries find themselves in a fiscal crisis that is partially or largely the result of the financial crisis.³⁴ This means that a twin fiscal-financial crisis can originate on the financial as well as the fiscal side. In many cases, taxpayers have been exposed to or had to pay for the foreign operations of their banks—which tends to generate particular resistance and resentment.

How can taxpayers be better shielded from the financial system, including in particular from their foreign operations?

Protecting depositors

Deposit insurance serves three main aims, namely, (i) to provide protection to smaller savers who cannot be expected to assess the riskiness of the banks holding their deposits and who would be very hard hit by any losses, (ii) to pre-empt bank runs by mitigating fears about bank insolvency and illiquidity, and (iii) to allow banks to be subjected to market discipline, by facilitating the exit of institutions (not in the least from social and political perspectives). Of course, there is significant tension between the second and third of these objectives.

Multiple problems have manifested themselves with existing DGSs:

- They did not comprehensively protect retail depositors, generating the risk of bank runs but also leading to political pressures for bail-outs and ad hoc measures;
- They have not been effective in facilitating exit, in particular for systemic banks;³⁵
- They generated moral hazard, for example, where a troubled bank raises cheap funding in a foreign market with generous top-up arrangements;
- Legal obligations of member states are unclear (as shown by the Iceland case);
- Pre-funding was non-existent or insufficient, implying that any payout would generate a pro-cyclical burden on the banking system;³⁶ and

³⁵ Not least thanks to the increase in coverage to €50,000–100,000, they did help to make the liquidation of some smaller banks publicly acceptable. The largest of these was DSB Bank in the Netherlands, with €8.2 billion in assets.

³⁴ For an analysis, see Sgherri and Zoli (2009).

³⁶ A DGS can have an anti-competitive effect because it makes all banks bear costs incurred by a minority that make losses. Hence, banks have less incentive to drive their competitors out of business.

• The role of DGSs in bank resolution varied across countries, complicating the organization of cross-border crisis management.

There is a broad international consensus on the elements of an effective and efficient DGS.³⁷ Elements include mechanisms to ensure quick payouts, fairly comprehensive coverage, and adequate pre-funding. Also, deposit insurance must be well coordinated with on-going regulation and supervision, on the one hand, and crisis management on the other, in order to limit the moral hazard, regulatory arbitrage, and political distortions that can otherwise arise. Building such a scheme, however, can be challenging, both technically (e.g., to develop mechanisms to ensure rapid pay-outs) and financially (e.g., in building up adequate prefunding).

How should deposit guarantee schemes strike the right balance between protecting savers, maintaining financial stability, and facilitating exit?

How can they best be financed to avoid distortions to competition and procyclical effects on healthy banks?

However, even well-designed DGSs have trouble dealing with systemic banks. The crisis has underscored this, as DGSs have played no role in dealing with any systemic bank, in Europe or elsewhere. In the largest cases they have had to deal with, the Icelandic banks, their application has been very problematic. In reality, depositors in large banks have been protected indirectly, by government interventions to keep these institutions alive. This has raised the question whether an explicit separate system is needed for depositor protection in systemic banks, one that focuses more on the institution than on the depositors themselves. The European Parliament's proposal for a European Financial Protection Fund puts this question on the table by offering the possibility of "protecting institutions".³⁸

How should depositor protection be organized for systemic banks? Should such protection focus on the depositors or the institution?

How can distortions to competition be avoided from differences in protection offered to depositors in systemic banks and in small banks?

Additional challenges arise in a cross-border setting. When different deposit guarantee systems are in competition with one another, authorities may tend to design their DGS in order to gain an advantage for their banks, or banks and their depositors may undertake

_

³⁷ See Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and International Association of Deposit Insurers (2009).

³⁸ See European Parliament—Committee on Economic and Monetary Affairs (2010).

regulatory arbitrage.³⁹ Differences in crisis management arrangements and the legal system, including bank insolvency legislation, may complicate coordination across DGSs.

How can cross-border distortions to competition from deposit guarantee schemes be eliminated?

Establishing common principles and approaches

Thus far, the cross-border bank crisis management and resolution arrangements have mainly focused on allocating responsibilities and ensuring the exchange of information. Much less attention was given to the substance, i.e., with the question what to do with a failing bank.

Historically, European authorities have had different visions on this. Some countries have a tradition of not allowing any bank failures, because they place high weight on the objective of preserving confidence in the financial system. In other countries, concerns about market discipline and moral hazard have led to an approach in which bail-outs are, at least ex ante, considered the exception rather than the rule. Many countries have opted to maintain "constructive ambiguity" about their intended approach to bank insolvencies, in an attempt to avoid moral hazard while maintaining their freedom to act on a case-by-case basis.⁴⁰ Maintaining such flexibility is, of course, antithetic to agreeing substantive matters in advance so as to facilitate agreement in the midst of a crisis.

The 2007 crisis management principles and the common experience of the financial crisis has fostered a better understanding and a beginning of consensus on the substance of dealing with troubled banks. However, the difficulties, and in some cases inability, of country authorities to agree on resolution strategies in the cross-border cases we have witnessed underscore that much substance remains to be decided in the heat of a crisis.

How can decision-making during crises best be facilitated?

What is the right balance between ex-ante understandings and agreements and allowing flexibility?

³⁹ See Hardy and Nieto (2010).

⁴⁰ According to German newspaper Handelsblatt (2006), governments showed marked differences in their willingness to let a financial institution fail during a financial crisis stress test.

Aligning authority, responsibility, accountability, and de facto control

There are significant mismatches between responsibility, authority, accountability and *de facto* ability to deal with financial stability issues, along the two relevant decision-making dimensions: institutions and countries.⁴¹

In the institutional dimension, the principle of home country control establishes a coherent decision-making framework for the EU-wide operation of banks. Prudential responsibility, authority, and accountability are all vested in the home country authorities, for all elements of the prudential framework with the sole exception of liquidity. However, there is a significant question mark on the question whether national supervisors are *de facto* able to supervise the EU-wide operations of their banks. In addition, the situation is far more complex for banking groups. There is no clear responsibility for the group as a whole, authority over the group is segmented, and accountability of the prudential authorities is toward the national political systems of each of the countries in which the group operates. Moreover, host country authorities often feel that their *de facto* control over subsidiaries is limited.

In the country dimension, there are serious misalignments. Whereas host country authorities are responsible for financial stability in their country, in many areas only home country authorities have the authority and ability to act. And the home country's authority over parts of host country financial systems is not aligned with its purely domestic accountability arrangements. As a result, financial stability management in host countries with a significant foreign bank presence becomes more difficult and cannot rely on prudential policies to the same extent as in other countries. For such countries, using prudential tools in response to perceived threats to financial stability requires the cooperation of, perhaps multiple, foreign prudential authorities, to an extent that is hard to achieve in the current framework. This was an important factor in the limited control some Central and Eastern European countries had over the buildup of systemic risk they experienced prior to the crisis.

The proposed supervisory reforms based on the recommendations of the DLG offer the potential to significantly reduce some of these misalignments or at least the tensions they produce.⁴³ However, they introduce some new tensions, not in the least because they are not matched—thus far—by parallel reforms in crisis management and resolution.

⁴¹ See also Fonteyne and Van der Vossen (2007).

⁴² For example, efforts to increase risk weights or raise lending standards for certain types of loans are difficult to implement in a system that has a substantial foreign branch presence that is beyond the control of the local supervisors.

⁴³ For a discussion, see Čihák and Fonteyne (2009).

In the latter areas, there are some specific problems due to misalignments. One stems from cross-border deposit-insurance arrangements and the home country's jurisdiction over a group's capital. It is worth considering cross-border branches and subsidiaries separately:

- Branches fall under the home country DGS, and are also supervised by the home country authorities. But branches can top up their coverage by subscribing to a host country's (more generous) DGS, in which case the host country DGS is exposed to the home country's decisions without being involved in the relevant decisions or having any commensurate top-up claim on the group's assets. Even without topping up, depositors in the host country are exposed to the solvency of the home country's DGS and ultimately its fiscal situation.
- Subsidiaries fall under the host DGS and supervision, but the parent group is supervised and possibly intervened by the home authorities. Therefore, a host country largely exposes its DGS and the reputation of its supervisors to the decisions of a foreign supervisor.⁴⁴

Liquidity and solvency support by the host country authorities may be impeded or ineffective. The challenges involved in ring-fencing a subsidiary or branch⁴⁵ in a timely way and the existing differences in liquidity regulations mean that any support provided risks simply disappearing across the border. As a result, early support may be ineffective, and by the time the appropriate safeguards have been put in place, the support may come too late to allow a cost-minimizing resolution process. The use of collateral may reduce the risks to the host country authorities, but will not necessarily improve the effectiveness of the support.

How can authority, responsibility, accountability and de facto control be aligned?

Alternatively, how can the resulting disincentives toward cooperation be mitigated?

Incentive compatibility and burden sharing

Incentives diverge when problems emerge. In a decentralized framework, cross-border resolution has a natural tendency to amount to a "chaotic scramble for assets" (Herring,

⁴⁴ A subsidiaries needs to have local capital in the host country, but this capital—and holdings of liquid assets—can be minimize, for example, by relying on the group solidity and brand name to raise funds; through various forms of intra-group balance sheet and off-balance sheet operations; and by using the subsidiary for branch-like operations, in which it sells products produced by other parts of the group and has very limited operational and financial autonomy.

⁴⁵ Within the EU, country authorities are not supposed to ring-fence branch-based operations, even though they retain responsibility for liquidity regulation and ELA. Although managers of subsidiaries are legally required to ring-fence when other companies within the same group are becoming distressed, ring-fencing subsidiaries may still be difficult to enforce or achieve in a timely way for practical reasons, unless the host country authorities take control of the subsidiary.

2002) as national authorities seek to maximize the assets and minimize the liabilities a troubled bank holds on its territory. Even for branches, for which ring-fencing is in principle not allowed, there is a risk that authorities and/or creditors will seek to prevent the cross-border transfer of assets, creating facts on the ground that strengthen their positions while leaving the legal implications to be sorted out later.

The prisoners' dilemma country authorities face may render a first-best cooperative crisis resolution approach unachievable. In most cases, a cooperative solution would likely produce the most favorable outcome seen from the point of view of the combined welfare of all affected countries. But because the costs and benefits related to this most favorable outcome are likely to be unequally distributed, this may require compensation between countries—this is, burden sharing. However, country authorities also know that, in a non-cooperative solution, some countries might be better off than they would be under the cooperative solution, depending on the geographical distribution of the group's assets and liabilities and on the relative importance of the group in the different domestic markets. Knowing this and also that, in a non-cooperative outcome, those countries that acted in good faith towards a cooperative solution may end up being worst off, there is a risk that countries will hedge their bets and cooperate only reluctantly, while acting so as to minimize their losses under a non-cooperative outcome (e.g., by withholding crucial information and by ring-fencing assets). As a result, trust and cooperation may fall short of what is needed for the cooperative solution to be achievable (see also Čihák and Decressin, 2007).

How can incentives best be aligned in favor of cooperative solutions?

How can burden sharing be made acceptable?

Urgency of finding solutions

Without rapid progress toward comprehensive solutions, the single market is at risk. Politicians, the public and technocrats have recognized the need to build a more secure financial system. There is pressure to take demonstrative action to this end, and do so quickly. ⁴⁶ If there is little progress towards a comprehensive and therefore credible European solution, countries will attempt to put in place national solutions, at the cost of the single market in financial services. At the same time, it is essential that the speed of progress does not go at the expense of the soundness and overall consistency of the reforms.

The rest of this paper outlines what is, in our view, the best approach to meet the challenges identified above—although we cannot hope that they will fully address all of them. Section III discusses the objectives and principles that should guide an EU bank crisis management and resolution framework, Section IV and V discuss the tools and approaches that can be used to that effect, and Section VI proposes an institutional framework.

⁴⁶ For a discussion of the risk of policy reversals caused by financial crises see, for example, Rajan (2006).

III. OBJECTIVES AND PRINCIPLES

An EU crisis management framework should be designed to implement and achieve commonly agreed principles and objectives. Ex ante agreement on these objectives and principles is necessary to allow rapid decision-making in crisis situations and delegation of crisis management tasks. For countries to be able to agree to a third party managing financial crises for them, it is essential they feel secure that they will, on balance, not be left worse off than if they had handled the crisis in isolation, that risks to their financial stability will be well managed, that their interests will be looked after, and that their concerns and views will influence decisions.

An important step in this direction was taken on October 9, 2007, when the ECOFIN adopted a set of Crisis Management Principles (see Annex 1 and Section II.C. above).⁴⁷ These principles were later endorsed also by the financial supervisory authorities and central banks as part of the June 1, 2008 Crisis Management MoU.⁴⁸ Key elements of these principles are:

- That the **objective** of crisis management is to protect the stability of the financial system **in all countries involved and in the EU as a whole** (Principle 1);
- That crisis management should minimize potential harmful economic impacts at the lowest overall collective cost (Principle 1); and
- That **direct budgetary net costs are shared** among affected Member States on the basis of equitable and balanced criteria (Principle 4).

These principles reflected recognition of some of the challenges outlined above. Their acceptance was important, constituting a major step toward joint responsibility and accountability for financial stability. However, while these principles are sound, the crisis has demonstrated that non-binding commitments insufficiently guarantee their consistent implementation, to the detriment of mutual trust and cooperation and—consequently—crisis outcomes. Therefore, in our view, these principles should be pursued through *binding and institutionalized arrangements*.

To support binding and institutionalized arrangements, the principles need to be further operationalized. First of all, the objective of cost minimization ought to be defined more precisely. Cost-effectiveness is a key challenge of any common framework, as avoiding costs is the best way to preclude disagreements about their distribution. Cost-effectiveness is also necessary to deal with moral hazard and too-big-to-fail: only a cost-effective resolution

⁴⁷ See, Conclusions of the 2822nd Council meeting Economic and Financial Affairs, Luxembourg, October 9, 2007. Available at: http://ec.europa.eu/economy/finance/about/activities/sgp/council-october-2007/en.pdf.

⁴⁸ Available via the internet: http://www.ecb.eu/pub/pdf/other/mou-financialstability2008en.pdf .

framework can offer banks a credible threat of failure and exit (see also Čihák and Nier, 2009).

Hence, the key challenge is the possibility to cost-effectively deal with a failing large cross-border bank, and transparency toward the financial sector and its counterparts about how this can and will be done. "Cost effectiveness" in this context should be explicitly defined not only from financial stability and economic perspectives, but also from a political perspective. The reason is that political costs are often the driving force behind bail-out decisions.

As a minimum, this cost effectiveness should comprise:

- no losses to insured depositors, and minimal losses to deposit guarantee systems;
- minimal collateral damage to the economy; and
- minimal or no costs to government budgets.

Other elements could be considered. Notably, the question arises whether losses to uninsured retail depositors should also be minimized to the extent possible. Doing so would make bank closures politically more acceptable and may also help to reduce the economic fall-out. However, counterarguments are the retail deposits cannot be separated from wholesale deposits, that this may blunt incentives, and that the cost of additional compensation to such depositors would have to be financed somehow—they would go either at the expense of other creditors or have to be financed from outside sources (taxpayers being a prime candidate). Ensuring that adequate buffers are present in banks' balance sheets and that intervention and resolution happen early on might be the better way to safeguard such depositors' interests.

The principles can be made more specific in application to specific circumstances. Thus, the following set of policy objectives could be considered as a basis for bank resolution procedures when they become necessary:

- Continuity in core operations. Given the political and economic constraints and recent experience, simply closing down a failing cross-border systemic bank does not seem a viable option. Instead, resolution procedures should seek to continue such a bank's core activities (in particular large retail operations) as a going concern. By maintaining deposit availability, in particular, costs to the economy related to loss of deposit liquidity can be avoided (Kaufman, 2004).
- **Efficiency and speed**. In bank resolution, time is of the essence (Beck, 2003, and Goodhart, 2004b), which undermines lengthy negotiations or arbitration as viable options. Moreover, for a resolution process to be cost-minimizing, it must not only be quick, but also effective in addressing the problems at their roots, so as to avoid recurrence.

- **Flexibility**. Exceptional measures, and much greater freedom of action than in single bank resolution cases, may be needed in the case of a systemic crisis. A generalized debt crisis, for example, may require addressing the solvency problems of the bank and its clients as a package (see Clementi, 2001; OECD, 2002).
- **Moral hazard containment**. The most insidious forms of moral hazard in banking have to do with incentive structures for managers and controlling shareholders. In case of failure, these parties can be penalized adequately by firing managers without severance payments, prosecuting them for any illegal actions, and wiping out shareholders. Uninsured and unsecured creditors can also be penalized by applying haircuts to their claims.

IV. CRISIS PREVENTION

Containing the cost of crises starts with prevention. Prevention has to strike a delicate balance, though, on the one hand ensuring that the banking system can continue to fulfill its intermediation role, which inevitably requires risk-taking, and on the other stopping it from taking on more risk than it can bear.

The crisis has generated a lively debate on such preventive policies. Policy makers, regulators, academics, and the financial industry have put forward a wide range of proposals to reduce the likelihood of future crises (or put differently, the probability of default of credit institutions) and facilitate their "resolvability" (thus trying to minimize the loss-given-default). The first approach aims to strengthen credit institutions' resilience by a mixture of (i) higher prudential requirements (capital and liquidity); (ii) better micro and macro supervisory practices; and (iii) curtailment of size, breadth and riskiness. The second approach focuses on (i) enhancing the resolvability of (large and complex) financial institutions, and (ii) strengthening the resilience of the core financial infrastructure and markets so as to reduce the impact of failure.⁴⁹ These two approaches are not mutually exclusive but interconnected and two sides of the same coin.

⁴⁹ This distinction is not always clear to draw, of course, as measures can affect both the probability of default and the loss-given-default.

A. Reducing the Probability of Failure

Basel capital and liquidity proposal

In December 2009, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (BCBS) approved for consultation a package of proposals to strengthen global capital and liquidity regulations. ⁵⁰ These proposals are aimed at raising the quality, consistency and transparency of bank capital (predominance of common equity, phasing out of hybrid Tier I, abolishing Tier III); introducing a simple capital-to-asset ratio (leverage ratio); introducing measures to promote the buildup of capital buffers in good times (counter-cyclical capital buffers) and restrictions on dissipating capital when buffers are depleted (capital conservation measures); strengthening the risk coverage of the capital framework (by increasing capital requirements for counterparty credit risk arising from derivatives, repos and securities financing activities); supporting efforts for forward looking provisioning and introducing a minimum global standard for liquidity.

Contingent capital

There has been an increasing interest in contingent capital instruments.⁵¹ These are debt instruments that automatically convert to common equity upon the occurrence of a predefined event, such as the breaching of a pre-set capital ratio.⁵² In so doing, contingent capital provides a bank with loss absorbing capital when needed, particularly at (or in advance of) a time of financial distress. By imposing potential losses, it would also enhance unsecured

⁵⁰ An earlier set of enhancements to Basel II was finalized in July 2009, for implementation by end-2010. These prescribe significantly higher capital requirements for banks' trading book exposures and for certain securitizations. Revised guidance regarding the supervisory review process (Pillar II) has also been issued, comprising firm-wide governance and risk management, management of risk concentrations, management of reputation risk, compensation, and liquidity risk management. All of these have entered into force.

⁵¹ On November 3, 2009, the UK's Lloyds banking group offered investors to exchange £7 billion of its outstanding subordinated bonds for so-called "contingent convertibles" (CoCo) bonds, as part of a wider fund raising efforts. On March 12, 2010, Rabobank, the Dutch lender, issued €1.25 billion in contingent capital notes.

⁵² Flannery (2005) proposed a financial instrument called "Reverse capital debentures" (RCD) which would automatically convert into common equity if a bank's market valuation falls below some pre-set value. Differently from conventional convertible bonds, RCD would convert at the stock's current market price, which forces shareholders to internalize the costs of risk. Starting from similar considerations, Kashyap, Rajan, and Stein (2008) propose to give banks the option to either accept above-minimum capital requirements or purchase capital insurance contracts that would pay-off an equal amount of capital should the overall banking system be in bad shape. Rochet (2008), commenting on this proposal, suggested that the insurance should be provided not by the private sector, which would raise issues related to the pricing of contracts and the solvency of the issuers, but by the government (through the issuance of a contingent bond), given its unique ability to tax households and firms in the future.

creditors' incentives to monitor bank management.⁵³ Finally, because these securities become equity right when they are most needed, they are implicitly counter-cyclical.

The contingent capital options should not be viewed as a replacement for but a complement to traditional capital regulation. Work is underway to examine the supervisory and market requirements for these instruments to be an effective solution.

Strengthening supervision

Rules and regulations are necessary but not sufficient conditions to reduce the likelihood of crisis; the quality of supervision is and remains a crucial factor. One of the main lessons of the current crisis is that even when the banking system is heavily regulated it remains vulnerable. No state-of-the-art set of rules is able to prevent financial crises from happening. Regulation has to be complemented by a strong supervisory regime. Clear objectives and mandates, operational independence, adequate resources, appropriate tools to identify emerging risks both at the firm and at the system level, an a wide range of remedial actions are all crucial components of a regime of effective supervision.

A clear lesson of the current crisis is the need to integrate macro with micro-prudential supervision and regulation, as observed by the DLG. While the main objective of micro-prudential supervision is to oversee and limit distress risks in individual financial institutions, macro-prudential supervision focuses on limiting risks to the financial system as a whole that may arise from broad developments in the economy.

The ongoing reforms of the European supervisory arrangements should be complemented by effective international arrangements that would help cooperation. Supervisory colleges have been instrumental in that regard. Initiatives are underway to assist the efficient operations of supervisory colleges and sharing of information, the role of supervisory colleges in crisis management and in macroprudential supervision.

In the context of the EU's single market, such a preventative approach requires a new supervisory culture, in various respects. First, supervisors need a fundamental change of mindset, toward dealing with problems through European rather than national approaches. Second, the burden of proof of safe behavior should fall on the banks, not the supervisors. And third, supervisors need to be able to deal with financial institutions from a position of strength, confidence, and systemic insight.

⁵³ While CoCos were designed to switch into equities at a pre-set capital level, Rabobank's bonds would be written down by 75 percent and remaining quarter returned to investors. Rabobank is a mutual organization and hence it could not offer to convert the bonds into equities.

32

Special regime for large complex financial institutions

A number of proposals have been made on how to deal with institutions that might become too big or too important to be allowed to fail, or that generate important (systemic) risks. Some proposals concentrate on making these institutions especially safe, and others aim to discourage or prevent institutions from generating such systemic risks, although the two aspects are often complementary. The former typically include capital or liquidity surcharges for institutions that grow beyond a certain size or that engage in certain activities. The latter proposals include suggestions for imposing a special levy on systemic institutions that take advantage of the too-big-to-fail protection.⁵⁴ Insofar as it can be calibrated to charge individual institutions for their specific contribution to systemic risk, the levy can make those institutions internalize the costs of negative externalities that they impose on the system should they fail or be rescued.

A more radical approach to limit the generation of systemic risk is the so-called Volcker rule: on January 21, 2010, the US Administration officially announced a proposal to limit the size and scope of commercial bank activities by (i) prohibiting banks (or financial institutions that own banks) from engaging in proprietary trading for their own account and from owning hedge funds and private equity firms; and (ii) setting a cap on banks' liabilities market share. The rule serves two purposes: reducing the scope and size of risk faced by any single institution, and address potential conflicts of interests.

These proposals have generated lively debate, which goes beyond the scope of this paper.

B. Reducing the Losses of Failures

Legal organization

As a general matter, banks and banking groups should be able to legally structure their operations within the EU single market in the manner of their choice. In particular, banks should be allowed to choose freely whether to organize their intra-EU cross-border operations through branches, remote-access, or subsidiaries. As regards the use of subsidiaries, which have in contrast to branches a separate legal personality from the parent, banking groups should obviously respect the legal nature of the separate legal entities they set up. Notably, the rights of minority shareholders, creditors and other stakeholders (such as employees) of subsidiaries need to be respected. As a related matter, banking groups should

⁵⁴ A financial stability fee was introduced in Sweden in 2009. The US has proposed to establish a Systemic Dissolution Fund (as envisaged in Congress Bill HR 4173 IH) and to tax certain liabilities of large financial institutions (Financial Crisis Responsibility Fee). A number of proposals for the imposition of systemic resolution levies have been put forward recently (for example, UK Treasury (2009), the NYU Stern Working Group on Financial Reform (2009), and Weber di Mauro (2010)).

comply more broadly with the legal obligations (such as listing requirements and corporate governance rules) applicable to group entities in the relevant jurisdictions.

A bank's freedom to choose the most efficient legal structure should, however, not be absolute. From a supervisory perspective, banking groups should be organized in ways that facilitate their supervision (see Basel Core Principles). From a crisis management and resolution perspective, they should organize themselves in ways that are consistent with the crisis management and resolution framework and that facilitate dealing with them in times of difficulties or insolvency. (see also Recommendation 5 of the Basel Committee's Cross-Border Bank Resolution Group (Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 2009b)).

Specifically relevant for crisis management, the resolution of cross-border banks is complicated by the sophisticated legal and financial structures underlying most large international banks. Many, if not most, cross-border banks in the EU combine the following three characteristics:

- Cross-border banks are often organized as conglomerate groups. International banks commonly own or are affiliated to non-bank financial companies (e.g., leasing companies, insurance firms or asset management companies) located in the same or other jurisdictions as the bank. Alternatively, banks may be owned by a non-bank parent (bank holding company or insurance firm). These non-bank financial companies will typically have separate legal personality and will be licensed and supervised in their country of incorporation. The non-bank financial companies within the group may be subject to insolvency regimes that are different from the bank insolvency framework—for example, general corporate insolvency law or a special resolution regime (e.g., for insurance firms).
- Cross-border activities of banks include both subsidiaries and branches. While the organizational choice between a branch or subsidiary may not have significant operational consequences when the bank is functioning as a going concern, it may have a major impact on the conduct of insolvency proceedings. Foreign branches of a bank do not have a separate legal personality from the parent. As per the EU Winding-Up Directive for banks, host country branches of EU banks will be subject to the reorganization or winding-up proceedings that are commenced against their parent in the latter's home country. In contrast, foreign subsidiaries of an EU bank will not be immediately affected by the commencement of insolvency proceedings against the parent bank. As a rule, these subsidiaries will be resolved according to the legal framework of their own jurisdiction (and not the parent's).
- Banking groups are interconnected through two main channels: (i) financial transactions among affiliates; and (ii) performance of activities within divisions that

may cross corporate and geographic lines.⁵⁵ Once financial connectedness has occurred, it can be difficult to disentangle in a bank failure. For example, in group structures where liquidity is centralized, the commencement of insolvency proceedings against that entity would lead to the immediate illiquidity of the other entities in the group.⁵⁶ Also, the triggering of cross default or cross guarantee arrangements for funding purposes may also lead to financial distress of other entities within the group. When a bank group fails, the interconnectedness of the group may affect the expectations and treatment of the counterparties to the bank, e.g., where the assumption of risk by a business line may have exceeded the amount of capital available to satisfy the claims of counterparties against one bank entity.

This demonstrates that, notwithstanding their EU wide integrated operations, cross border banks are inevitably governed by a variety of national legal frameworks, which poses an obstacle to the integrated prevention and resolution of bank failures. Even in the relatively harmonized legal framework of the EU, cross-border banking groups will include bank and regulated non-bank financial companies that are regulated and supervised in different member states. By consequence, these entities will not only face some divergences in supervisory frameworks generally, but also significant differences in pre-insolvency remedial tools (such as powers to remove managers, curtail risky activities or require the disposal of certain assets) for which EU law has not provided a framework of minimum harmonization. As for banks specifically, the different legal entities of the banking groups will additionally be subject to deposit guarantee schemes of the various member states in which they operate, as well as to different rules on access to central bank liquidity, including in case of emergency.

To facilitate pan EU crisis management, supervisors need to seek alignment between a banking group's legal and operational organization on the one hand and the crisis management and insolvency framework on the other. More specifically, prudential supervision should pay due attention to the legal structure of banking groups. Furthermore, to achieve the said alignment, supervisors should have legal powers allowing them to veto legal structures that inappropriately complicate the operation of the banking group and its restructuring in case of insolvency. This might include powers to direct banks to wind down subsidiaries and discontinue certain activities through specified legal vehicles.

_

⁵⁵ The types of financial transactions that give rise to interconnectedness include funding and treasury operations by the most highly rated group that can borrow money cheaply, cash management by one entity on behalf of other entities, clearing by one entity on behalf of other entities, bank guarantees of affiliate operations, cross default provisions and other triggers in documents, and capital allocations for business, profit target and compensation purposes.

⁵⁶ The "knock-on effects" of the initiation of insolvency proceedings of Lehman Brothers parent company on its subsidiaries, is perhaps the clearest illustration of this problem.

Contingent Resolution Plans

Contingent Resolution Plans ("Living wills") could be an effective tool for crisis contingency preparedness for large and complex financial groups (see also Basel Committee for Banking Supervision, 2009b, Calomiris 2009a, 2009b). These institutions would be required to devise detailed and regularly updated plans for dissolution that need to be approved by the supervisory authority. In principle, these plans would also "specify formulas for loss sharing among international subsidiaries of the bank (such loss-sharing arrangement would be preapproved by regulators in countries where subsidiaries are located)" (Calomiris, 2009b, p.10).

Notably, if established in an interactive process between management and supervisors, "living wills" could help in fostering a common understanding on the structures of the group and their implications for crisis management and resolution. However, group structures should be subject to regular review and discussion in any case. When this happens, the value added of living wills may be much reduced. Nonetheless, supervisors should have the power to require a banking group to formulate an acceptable winding-down plan.

Significant practical limitations need to be taken into account:

- Coordination among supervisors in their approval and implementation should be organized through the supervisory colleges and, where applicable, the Cross-Border Stability Groups;
- The confidentiality of the plans needs to be preserved; and
- A banking group may have to adjust any "living will" very frequently as its business evolves, and supervisors may find it difficult to assess such adjustments.

Strengthen the core financial infrastructure and markets

Reducing the cost of failures also requires mechanisms and systems to limit the effects of one bank's failure on the rest of the system. Essential for this, is solid core financial infrastructures and markets that have built-in safeguards against contagion. Significant work, under the joint leadership of CPSS and IOSCO, is ongoing in this area. It can be summarized in the following four topics:

- Strengthening central counterparty clearing (CCP);
- Reviewing CPSS/IOSCO standards on financial market infrastructures;
- Improving market practices in the tri-party repo market; and
- Improving customer asset protection.

Extending the use of CCPs to OTC derivatives, which are relatively opaque and bear the risk of contagion, would contribute to strengthening financial stability.⁵⁷ CCPs would help to reduce counterparty risk trough multilateral netting and increase transparency of market activity, by allowing for easy collection of information. However, they also concentrate credit and operational risk, and could actually increase systemic risk if not prudently managed and regulated.

36

Currently in Europe, CCPs provide services on a European-wide basis but remain regulated at national level. They are either part of the exchanges, settlement systems or independent entities. In the later case, they are mostly chartered as banks and, consequently, subject to the banking supervisory authorities. Furthermore, due to their impact on the orderly function of securities market they are also regulated by securities regulators. Most of the CCPs are also subjected to central bank oversight due to their systemic importance. While the CESR-ESCB (Committee of European Securities Regulators and European System of Central Banks) recommendations for CCPs, based on the CPSS-IOSCO ones, have started a process of converging national approaches, they are not legally binding (CESR/ECB, 2009). Recently, the European Commission (EC) initiated work to produce European legislation that will govern the activities of CCPs, linkages between CCPs and the features of instruments to be cleared. This work aims at allowing cross-border provision of CCP services, once it has been authorized by one member state's authorities.⁵⁸

V. EARLY INTERVENTION, RESOLUTION AND INSOLVENCY

A. Managing the Failure of Banking Groups

The Basel Committee (2002) lists as principles for dealing with weak banks: speed, cost-efficiency, flexibility, consistency, avoiding moral hazard, transparency and cooperation. Thus, even before the crisis, a growing body of literature emphasized the need for early intervention powers that allow competent authorities to act quickly, with a view to addressing a bank's difficulties before they become insurmountable.⁵⁹ Such *early intervention* is almost

(continued...)

⁵⁷ For a more thorough discussion see Chapter 3 of the forthcoming GFSR "Making OTC derivatives safer: the role of central counterparties" (International Monetary Fund, 2010).

⁵⁸ This paragraph draws on Box 4.6 in the forthcoming GFSR and was prepared by Elias Kazarian. See International Monetary Fund (2010).

⁵⁹ Schemes that prescribe mandatory action at certain "trigger points" are referred to as "structured early intervention and resolution" (SEIR) The term and the principles of Structured Early Intervention and Resolution were first formulated by Benston and Kaufman (1988). "Prompt corrective action" (PCA), can be considered as a specific form of SEIR that mandates progressively intrusive actions. For a broader discussion, see Nieto and Wall (2006a), and Mayes (2007). Mayes, Halme, and Liuksila (2001; see also Mayes, 2004b) propose a specific efficient resolution procedure (the MHL procedure). Similarly, Eisenbeis and Kaufman (2005) propose four principles for efficient bank resolution (the EK principles). These two sets of proposals are very similar,

invariably the most cost-effective solution to a bank's problems, helping to preserve franchise value. To the extent that early intervention fails, competent authorities need to have at their disposal a broad range of *special resolution powers* to reorganize a bank, ideally exclusively within the private sector but, if this proves impossible and if financial stability concerns in a severe systemic crisis demand it, possibly involving temporary public ownership. Finally, to the extent that resolution powers are unable to return a bank or substantial parts of its business to viability, bank *insolvency frameworks* need to ensure that the wind down of a bank can be completed in an as swift and orderly manner as possible, with prompt payout to protected creditors (in particular retail depositors) and appropriate post-insolvency protection for certain payments, securities settlements and financial collateral arrangements. Ultimately, the objective should not be to prevent bank failures in every instance but to ensure that when banks do fail, the systemic and broader economic impact of the failure is, as far as possible, contained.

Early intervention, resolution, and insolvency processes are all rendered more complex in the context of a banking *group* composed of multiple branches and subsidiaries in various jurisdictions. In some cases, these groups consist of banks only, while in others they include all kinds of financial companies (insurance, leasing and asset management for example) and thus exist as a true financial conglomerate. Therefore, the failure of a European banking group might engage several different competent authorities both within and outside the EU. While uncertainty regarding jurisdictional competency for the winding up of EU bank *branches* is dealt with by the Winding Up Directive for banks,⁶¹ the question of coordinating concurrent regulatory interventions, resolution actions and insolvency proceedings in the context of a failing banking group remains largely unaddressed at present. Frameworks for early intervention and resolution need to reflect the fact that banks are increasingly part of larger, international groups.

emphasizing the need for early and decisive intervention, a full takeover from existing shareholders, and continuity in the operations of the bank. One of the main differences is that the EK principles argue for intervention at a positive solvency level, whereas the MHL procedure would postpone takeover until solvency has reached zero. Hence, the former implicitly assign a higher relative weight to minimizing costs and third party losses and the latter to respect for ownership rights. The European Shadow Financial Regulatory Committee (1998, 2005) has long advocated a similar system for the EU.

⁶⁰ See, for instance, Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (2002).

⁶¹ Directive 2001/24/EC on the reorganization and winding up of credit institutions. The Directive gives home country authorities sole responsibility to deal with the reorganization and/or winding up of a credit institution, including branches in other member states, in accordance with the home country's national laws, regulations and procedures. It makes those measures applicable throughout the European Union. The Directive leaves host country authorities responsible for dealing with the reorganization or winding up of a subsidiary licensed as a bank in the host country. In 2007, the Commission held a public consultation on possible revisions to the Directive. See European Commission (2007a, 2007b).

A well designed legal concept of "banking group" would be an essential element of the supervision and financial stability framework and would be the key to coordinated intervention and resolution. Such concept should be based on clear and transparent criteria, notably to facilitate an integrated approach to intra-group crisis management and a coordinated approach to resolution. More specifically, this concept of banking group could represent the legal underpinning of a coordination mechanism identifying a lead supervisory authority entitled to initiate intervention in the group (see Section B below). This entails a precise definition of a banking group, based on the relationship of control⁶² and on objective criteria such as the component of the banking activity within the group, and susceptible of being then monitored by the authorities and disclosed to third parties.

A concept of banking group would complement but at the same time be distinguishable from and more specific than that of "financial conglomerate", ⁶³ a supervisory concept covered by Directive 2002/87/EC ("Financial Conglomerates Directive", FCD). This Directive provides for supplementary supervision of certain identified financial conglomerates, enabling authorities to assess at a group-wide level the financial situation of credit institutions, insurance undertakings and investment firms in such financial conglomerate. A coordinator is appointed among the competent authorities, with the responsibility to coordinate and exercise the supplementary supervision at the group-level. A regime on banking groups, while drawing from certain elements existing also in the FCD (such as in the provision of coordination mechanisms) would address the peculiarities of a group where the banking component is predominant, aiding early intervention and resolution.

Not only would such a concept of banking group be relevant in the context of crisis management— which is covered by the FCD and the Banking Directive only to a limited extent —but its scope and function should fall coherently within the supervisory system and be closely aligned with the other relevant provisions of the EU legal framework for banks. The enhancement of a concept of banking group could entail, for instance, stronger obligations of the parent company—valid also towards minority shareholders and creditors—for the sound management of the group. This entails a heightened suitability test of the significant and controlling shareholders, responsible for the financial stability and capitalization of the group, to be performed by the supervisory authorities. Enabling such

_

⁶² For a definition of control, based on far reaching criteria and recalled also by the Banking Directive, see Article 1 of the Directive 83/349/EEC of 13 June 1983 on companies' consolidated accounts. It should be noted that consolidated supervision could spread also to the participations held by a credit institution, with the materiality threshold of 20 percent provided under the Banking Directive. So it may include entities not covered in the perimeter of a group. The concept of banking group is instead strictly connected to a relationship of control, and serves its function also in the context of early intervention and resolution, for instance as a prerequisite for intra-group asset transferability and in order to have a coordinated resolution framework of entities within such group.

⁶³ In a financial conglomerate, at least one of the entities in the group operates in the insurance sector and at least one entity operates in the banking or investment services sector.

authorities to request the submission of a restoration plan of the group as a whole, and to enforce such plan, may represent another beneficial tool. While the current EU and domestic frameworks already provide for, or imply, obligations of parent companies (in relation for instance to the maintenance of capital requirements or the provision of information on the group), a more comprehensive framework for the obligations of parent entities should represent the underpinning to call for legally binding commitments to provide financial support and for the overall responsibility to direct and coordinate the activity of the group. Finally, as discussed in Section C below, the concept of group interest could inform intragroup financial support to manage liquidity positions and stabilize group entities at the early intervention stage.

39

Building upon a regime for banking groups, the authority and powers of a lead supervisor should be further strengthened in the context of early intervention and crisis management, with checks and balances granted to the host supervisor. The consolidating supervisors' responsibility would be coherently extended to all the components of the group. Recent proposed amendments to the Capital Requirements Directive follow a similar line by strengthening the powers of the consolidating supervisor. Such supervisor is vested with certain decision making powers in relation to capital and disclosure requirements of cross-border banks and with the authority to establish colleges of supervisors, as instruments for the exchange of information and for coordinated ongoing supervision. Early intervention and resolution of entities within a banking group should entail, and reinforce, similar centralized powers, taking into account the exigencies of host supervisors, in line with the European framework set out under Section VI.

B. Early Intervention

There is an inherent tension between the two main objectives of any official action with respect to banks: namely minimizing financial instability on the one hand; and avoiding moral hazard on the other. Addressing problems before they spiral out of control, through tough, uncompromising supervision and decisive, early intervention can help to reduce this tension though.

Art. 136 of Directive 2006/48/EC on the taking up and pursuit of the business of credit institutions (the "**Banking Directive**") already sets out the following early regulatory intervention powers, to be applied to institutions that are otherwise failing to meet the requirements of the Banking Directive:

⁶⁴ Strengthening certain rights of host authorities also in crisis management and resolution would be in line with provisions of existing Directives. Under Articles 30 and 33 of the Capital Requirements Directive, the authorities of the host Member State where a branch is established or services are provided may require the relevant credit institution to cease any irregularity and take any precautionary measure. Information rights of systemically important branches are reinforced under the proposed changes to such Directive. The "Mifid" Directive also provides for stringent powers of the host supervisor of investment firms acting in its territory.

- i. obliging credit institutions to hold own funds in excess of the minimum level;
- ii. requiring the reinforcement of the arrangements, processes, mechanisms and strategies implemented to comply with Articles 22 and 123;
- iii. requiring credit institutions to apply a specific provisioning policy or treatment of assets in terms of own funds requirements;
- iv. restricting or limiting the business, operations or network of credit institutions; and
- v. requiring the reduction of the risk inherent in the activities, products and systems of credit institutions.

On paper, these powers appear relatively robust and wide-ranging but the result of the crisis suggests they may be insufficient, that the threshold previously set for the engagement of early intervention powers was too high, or that such powers were not aligned with resolution powers. On this basis, recently agreed changes to the Capital Requirements Directive and further changes currently under consideration are to be welcomed but may require further adjustment.⁶⁵

The following additional or more specific early intervention tools might be valuable in any future framework:

- The possibility to require a capital increase, the conversion of contingent capital into equity, and to call on any form of capital insurance or other legally-binding support commitments (e.g., from shareholders or group members). This should be in addition to the possibility to require a group restoration plan, as from public policy and financial stability perspectives a restoration of capitalization has very different implications depending on whether it happens through an increase in capital or a decrease in (risk-weighted) assets;⁶⁶
- The possibility to impose temporary limits on compensation when compensation payouts risk weakening an institution (these emergency intervention powers should be in addition to a more comprehensive overhaul of compensation practices as is currently

 $^{^{65}}$ CRD II (IP/08/1433) of October 2008; CRD III (IP/09/1120) of July 2009; and CRD IV (IP/10/197) of February 2010.

⁶⁶ An increase in capital (i.e., the numerator of the Capital Adequacy Ratio) allows a bank to maintain or increase the assets it holds on its balance sheet, including loans. Restoring capitalization through the denominator requires selling off assets and/or curtailing lending. This may have implications for the availability of credit in the economy and asset prices, especially if multiple institutions are divesting at the same time. The resulting feedback loops may hamper or undermine a selling bank's efforts to restore its soundness.

under discussion). These powers should focus on variable pay components and high pay packages;

- The possibility to require the divestment or winding-down of activities that are deemed to pose excessive risks to the soundness of a banking group, be unviable, be beyond the group's capacity to manage or support, or represent a fundamental conflict of interest;
- The possibility to put limits on the growth of an institution or veto expansion plans;
- The power to require a reduction of the refinancing risks in a banks' funding structure, through a lengthening of maturities and reduced reliance on wholesale markets; and
- The power to demand changes to legal group structures and/or operational organization in order to facilitate supervision and ensure consistency with crisis management and resolution arrangements.

For early intervention to be effective, competent authorities need to act as soon as a solvency shortfall or other warning signals are detected. Provided that any solvency shortfall is not large, a bank should initially be given a grace period to restore its solvency to the regulatory minimum, albeit under intensified supervision and restrictions on its actions (e.g., no dividend payments; limits on growth, new lending, and position-taking in financial markets).

If there is no improvement after the grace period, regulatory intervention might escalate to require a capital injection. In the absence of controlling shareholders or in case they are unable to mobilize new capital, shareholders would have to accept a dilution of their ownership stake through the entry of new private shareholders. All of these actions may need to be taken in a shortened, streamlined, timeframe.

If early intervention efforts to bolster the capital of a troubled bank fail and solvency drops below a certain level then more severe resolution action (such as a forced merger) might ensue.

Thresholds for early intervention

The definition among supervisors of common early intervention thresholds is crucial to effectively addressing problems of a troubled cross-border bank. Narrowly-defined, automatic triggers would not be satisfactory because it is impossible to specify in advance all relevant circumstances. However, certain other elements would be desirable:

• There should be a clear escalation of supervisory interventions, according to the principle of proportionality;

- Management and shareholders should normally be given the opportunity to redress the situation, subject to strict deadlines and oversight, and provided that the institution is not at imminent risk of insolvency or subject to rapid loss of value;
- An indicative list of triggers and thresholds (in terms of capitalization, liquidity difficulties, etc.) should be established and published in advance, so that regulatory uncertainty is reduced, and accountability and coordination are facilitated;
- The use of ELA should always trigger a supervisory investigation and should, when warranted, trigger a set of supervisory actions that may escalate to intervention;
- Supervisors should be accountable both for action taken, and for action not taken. In particular, not reacting to the breach of an (indicative) threshold should require explanation at least to the relevant college and Cross-Border Stability Group, the EBA, and any potential EU-level Resolution Authority. This should reduce the risk of forbearance, enhance information sharing, and improve the allocation of responsibility;
- A decision not to take action should be contestable by the members of a supervisory college and the EBA (and, if applicable, the European Resolution Authority). It should be handled under the EBA's procedures for emergency situations;
- The EBA should have an explicit mandate to oversee the consistent application not only of regulations and supervisory standards, but also of early intervention principles and actions.

Early intervention in groups

The concept of group interest could underpin intra-group financial support mechanisms to manage liquidity positions and stabilize group entities at an early stage. However, this raises some specific considerations. Indeed, the benefits and burdens that a bank draws from its belonging to a group should be appropriately acknowledged in the EU legal framework and inform the analysis of the group interest. Transactions entered by group companies should not be viewed on a stand-alone basis but should rather be framed within the aggregate strategic interest of the group: the detriment suffered by one group company as a result of a particular transfer could be compensated by the restoration of the financial soundness of the whole, which ultimately brings benefits also to the transferor. Thus, intra-group asset transferability could represent a possible restructuring and rehabilitation tool, aimed at avoiding contagion effects within the group: in this context, it serves an *early intervention* function, and should not be configured as a mechanism of a resolution or insolvency framework.

The logic of the group concept and asset transfers is consistent with the objective of enabling a certain degree of operational integration within banking groups, and it could in certain

cases significantly curtail the scope and cost of crises. To overcome the inherent legal challenges, one could consider requiring that such integration be backed up by contractual mutual support obligations that establish legally-binding joint and several liability for each other's commitments. As banking groups already claim that, in practice, they cannot allow a subsidiary to fail due to reputational risk, such a commitment would basically amount to formalization of existing market practice. It would greatly enhance transparency for all parties involved. We note that such or similar formal arrangements already exist within some cooperative and savings banking groups, and these appear to have functioned well.

The benefits of the group concept need to be balanced against the drawbacks of "piercing the corporate veil" and the risk of potentially weakening a healthy transferor in order to shore up a transferee company. An asset transfer framework would need to carefully consider how the expectations of creditors of the transferor could be affected. Risk management and due diligence would potentially become more difficult and more expensive for a party that enters a contract with an entity whose assets might be depleted under an asset transfer regime. Additionally, to the extent that an asset transfer regime required modification of company or insolvency law in order for the transfers to be enforceable and effective, these modifications would have to be very carefully prescribed and limited, bearing in mind that the modification and adaptation would need to be made to systems of national company and insolvency law which may not operate identically.

It could also be worth considering the interaction between intra-group asset transferability and the operation of branches and subsidiaries established by EU banks in non EU-jurisdictions, which may create different layers in a banking group. This could be especially relevant in light of the possible trend towards a "subsidiarization" of the extra-EU bank network.

Moreover, one has to distinguish between asset transferability as a way to address liquidity problems of a group as a form of interbank lending, or, by contrast, as capital support given by a group company; different considerations, for instance on the granting of collateral, would apply in each case. Also, it would be useful to better distinguish between transfers made at the instigation of supervisors and those made at the instigation of the group's management. A minimal approach, which would still be useful, would aim to facilitate the transfer of assets under the direction of, or with the approval of both home and host supervisors, when the group is still operating. For transfers across borders, consideration could be given to requiring the consent of both supervisors involved before a transfer is blocked, or at a minimum, the blocking supervisor should immediately inform other supervisors who may be affected. In any case, and regardless of whether transfers are made at the instigation of the management or of the supervisors, intra-group transferability should be underpinned by a robust framework, in line with clearly prescribed safeguards.

There needs to be ex ante transparency about the implications of any group concept and the possibility of asset transfers toward the counterparts of the various legal entities, including

minority shareholders and creditors. Hence, the criteria allowing for intra-group transfers should be precisely circumscribed in advance. These criteria must take into account the conditions under which a transaction, although being prejudicial to the economic interests of a single group company if viewed on a stand-alone basis, can bring broader benefits to the aggregate strategic interest of the group and be part of a commonly understood system of mutual support. Such analysis could draw from the principles of "compensative advantages", fair compensation and group interest, developed in some legal systems of Member States, and should also be linked with the overall benefits that a company draws from its belonging to a group.

44

Moreover, it could be an explicit requirement that any supervisor-mandated transfer be undertaken under a reasonable expectation that it will contribute to a least cost solution, the burden of which would then be equitably allocated. Such a requirement would reduce concerns that a transfer would greatly disadvantage creditors or taxpayers in one country, or be used to provide short-term support to a nonviable part of a group at the expense of viable parts of the group. This analysis should take into account that, while intra-group support could restore the financial stability of the group, certain nonviable parts may best be liquidated.

C. Resolution

Early intervention potentially involving liquidity support, recapitalization or intra-group asset transfers might prove insufficient to address the difficulties of a failing bank. Where this is the case, the presumption ought to be that the bank will fail, entering an insolvency process in which it is wound up in a prompt and orderly fashion. However, in certain cases, the public interest (having regard in particular to financial stability and the interests of depositors) may mitigate against letting the bank or its business lapse into formal insolvency.⁶⁷ Where, despite the failure of early intervention, a bank retains some franchise value, the quickest, most cost effective solution involving least threat to financial stability may be a form of special resolution in which the bank (or a part of it) is transferred to a private sector purchaser by means of "purchase and assumption" or "bridge bank" type transaction. Such private sector solutions allow competent authorities to isolate and preserve those more valuable assets and protected liabilities of the bank which are to be saved, leaving behind impaired assets and unsecured creditors in a shell bank to be placed into insolvency.

_

⁶⁷ Many countries have established special procedures for banks. In the US, for example, the FDIC has "extraordinary powers as a receiver" (Herring, 2002, quoting former FDIC Chairman Ricki Helfer), and has a wide range of options to deal with a troubled bank. According to Bovenzi (2002), speaking before the crisis, its preferred option to deal with a large internationally active bank would be to establish a bridge bank rather than to take the entire bank through bankruptcy proceedings. Hüpkes (2005) provides a cross-country overview of insolvency procedures for banks and makes the case for bank-specific procedures. The UK 2009 Banking Act provides a recent, post-crisis example of a special bank resolution framework incorporating a range of restructuring and insolvency based tools.

In severe systemic crises, where no private sector rescue proves possible but the bank is systemically significant, a period of temporary public ownership or other public financial support may prove necessary.⁶⁸

45

Resolution tools

Bank resolution tools should be used to achieve resolution in line with the objectives and principles set for the framework. Resolution tools should also be applied to ensure that losses fall commensurately with the degree of risk assumed by different classes of stakeholders, it being likely that shareholders and unsecured creditors would bear the brunt of losses.

In the resolution phase the competent authorities should first and foremost have the possibility to take administrative control of a financial group and exercise the powers normally reserved for management and shareholders. ⁶⁹ In addition, we suggest giving consideration to granting the administrator additional powers to allocate losses to shareholders (by taking write-downs on assets, thus reducing net equity, which will require capital increases that are likely to dilute existing shareholders); and, in some cases, to uninsured creditors (by applying "haircuts" to claims) in order to restore the book value of an institution to zero from negative levels. However, judicial oversight would be needed to mandate changes in contracts such as haircuts on creditors' claims. Developing debt instruments that would facilitate uninsured creditors taking a loss would support such an approach.

In a severe systemic crisis, if a private solution is not feasible, nationalization may be necessary to preserve stability. ⁷⁰ An EU resolution regime should ideally provide the

_

The aim of temporary public sector ownership should be to recapitalize, restructure, and prepare a bank for sale, as a whole or in parts, to private acquirers within a relatively short time period. The systemic nature and size of a large bank might make it difficult to find a purchaser at short notice however, due to competition rules (Mayes, 2004b), regulatory considerations, and the complexity of assessing the value and risks of such a group. Moreover, the number of potential purchasers that are fit and proper, and have the financial strength and managerial capacity to take on responsibility for a failed systemic bank is quite limited, and supervisors may need time to ascertain whether a takeover would simply result in a bigger weak bank. From a cost minimization point of view, awaiting a full audit of the troubled bank, and restructuring it at least in part under public ownership might be a superior option to a hastily arranged merger or purchase and assumption. At least, it would reduce the risk that the rapid sale of a failed institution would lead to mispricing (see Stover, 1997).

⁶⁹ The presumption should be that top management ought to be replaced. However, replacing management can be disruptive and may lead to loss of information and competence that could be helpful in restructuring the bank. This argues in favor of keeping the replacement limited to the absolute top of the bank, requiring sidelined managers to stay around to provide advice, and applying some leniency in cases where the banks' problems are clearly not the result of management mistakes. Also, existing management should be legally bound to cooperate with the replacing one.

⁷⁰ Nationalization is an economic concept referring to governments acquiring control over an enterprise. From a legal perspective, such control can be acquired through several legal mechanisms: the official sector can contribute to a capital increase, thus diluting pre-resolution shareholders; the official sector can purchase (continued...)

possibility, in such cases, to organize a "joint nationalization" under a streamlined ownership and governance structure involving the concerned Member States, in ways that do not result in an unnecessary and potentially costly break-up of the group in question along national lines. However, nationalization should always be a temporary solution, nationalized institutions should be managed on commercial terms, and the objective should be to restore the institution to private ownership once it has been restored to health, systemic risks have abated, and market conditions have normalized.

Thresholds for resolution

A decision by competent authorities to resolve a failing bank using special resolution tools involves discretion and the exercise of subjective judgment, for example, as to the possible threat to financial stability which a particular failing institution might pose. Nevertheless, such discretion ought to be exercised, to the extent possible, on the basis of objective and transparent criteria. Examples of such criteria are: (i) the bank is in serious and/or persistent breach of regulatory requirements; (ii) the bank is otherwise deemed to be no longer economically viable; (iii) the bank's capital buffer has shrunk to a level that risks not being adequate to cover the additional losses that can be expected to materialize during resolution proceedings; and (iv) early interventions have failed, after a reasonable period, to restore the bank to soundness. Other similar triggers may also be appropriate. Thresholds for intervention could be correspondingly higher for more radical intervention measures; in particular any measure that potentially derogates from the property rights of shareholders or involves public funding. To the extent that different national resolution regimes might apply in the context of the resolution of a cross-border group, it would be desirable for national regimes to have broadly harmonized triggers for intervention.

It is difficult to strike a proper balance between public and private stakeholders' interest in crisis resolution. However, the current crisis has demonstrated that existing crisis management and resolution arrangements often put insufficient weight on the former. Resolution proceedings should be initiated well before a situation of insolvency in book value terms is reached—while the business retains some franchise value. The resolution authority should not need the approval of private stakeholders to initiate these proceedings and apply its resolution tools. Also in the case of official administration, the administrator should have the power to exercise certain rights, titles, powers, and privileges of any stockholder or member of the bank. Likewise, procedural requirements, such as those regarding the convocation of shareholders' meetings and the exercise of pre-emption rights, could be streamlined. The legal framework, including the EU Company Law Directives, should be adapted accordingly. In that regard, it should be noted that derogations from the property and company law rights of shareholders might be possible only when objectively

existing shares from shareholders; and the government can acquire existing shares from the latter through expropriation.

justifiable on the grounds that such derogation is necessary in the public interest and in order to preserve financial stability. Conceivably though, in a systemic crisis, such criteria would almost invariably be satisfied.

Any EU level framework for bank resolution would need to ensure that transfers of property during special resolution could not upset netting and financial collateral arrangements or interfere with payment flows in certain types of capital markets transactions, including covered bonds and securitizations. When breaking up a failing bank, competent authorities should not be able to "cherry pick" rights and liabilities that are protected under financial collateral arrangements. Additionally, partial property transfers should not be used in ways which might interfere with a central counterparty's ability to operate its default rules effectively. The UK Special Resolution Regime (in particular the Restriction of Partial Property Transfers Order 2009 (the 'Safeguards' Order)) has explored the protection of netting and collateral rights in some detail. While any EU framework would need to be sensitive to different national laws of Member States, the UK regime may provide a helpful starting point for establishing best practices in the context of partial property transfers.

In cases covered by an EU-level bank resolution framework, the provisions of that framework would override national rules if they were to be enshrined in regulations. More generally, we see considerable merit in a significant degree of harmonization of national crisis resolution frameworks and relevant rules for all banks whether or not systemic and whether or not operating across borders.

Where resolution tools interfere with shareholders' rights in company and property law, the possibility and terms of such interference should be clearly prescribed in law. The interference ought only to be permissible in cases where the risk from financial instability outweighs the individual rights of shareholders. While the threshold for such interference would therefore be high, the determination as to whether the threshold had been met would necessarily involve the competent authorities making a subjective judgment. As such, any decision to resolve a failing bank ought to be susceptible to some form of judicial review to determine the propriety of action taken but not to "second guess" decisions. To the extent that special resolution measures interfere with the rights or ordinary expectations of shareholders or creditors, compensation should be available and calculated as the difference between what recovery such creditors made following special resolution and the recovery they could have been expected to make had the bank been wound up rather than resolved using special resolution measures.

The scope for conflict and disagreement in cross-border crisis resolution is such that, in our view, the involvement of a neutral party that acts as the guardian of the "common good" and of the common crisis management principles is needed. Such a party could be a European Resolution Authority, the EBA or a specific subcommittee or representative of the EBA, or one or more independent experts (see Chapter VI).

48

Given the low frequency of systemic crises, authorities typically lack expertise to deal with such situations. The kind of third party proposed above could therefore fulfill a useful role by pooling relevant expertise and making this expertise available to national authorities in resolution cases. The role of such a party could take various forms: mediator, arbiter, initiator of proposals, and resolution authority.

One possible approach could be for such a neutral party to take the lead by drawing up a concrete proposal for a resolution strategy, including any necessary financing and the sources of that financing, based on the common crisis management principles. National authorities could then be required to approve this proposal (perhaps in the context of the relevant Cross-Border Stability Group) on the basis of a yes or no vote or to take this proposal as a starting point for negotiations.⁷¹ In the former case, ways should be foreseen to proceed without "no" voters as long as those represent a relatively small minority in terms of their weight in the economic interests at stake.

Resolution of groups

Consideration should be given to introducing an internationally coordinated framework for the resolution of a banking group. Under this framework, a lead supervisory or resolution authority would be empowered to initiate intervention and manage the orderly resolution of group companies, whether or not these companies are ordinarily supervised by that supervisory authority. Such a framework could be built upon a clear definition of a banking group, which would include the subsidiaries of the group exercising a banking activity and other non-banks institutions, and would not collapse their separate legal personalities. A minimum approach of the described regime would allow for a procedural coordination of the resolution process, lead by an identified home country authority; however, its function and purposes could be more effectively sustained by a harmonization of the resolution framework applicable to the banking group, and eventually served by an EU agency. To the extent that parts of a banking group (i.e., certain branches, subsidiaries or assets/liabilities of particular group components) are not included in any special resolution transfer of the business, these parts would be left to be wound up under applicable insolvency law (home state for branches, host state for subsidiaries).

D. Insolvency

If early intervention fails and resolution tools prove insufficient to restore a bank to viability, formal insolvency will be the outcome. Moreover, a swift and orderly wind down or insolvent administration of the business should be the default outcome for any institution

⁷¹ A similar role is proposed for a "Treuhand" in Posen and Véron (2009).

whose failure would not threaten financial stability or the interests of insured depositors. However, unmodified corporate insolvency laws are generally ill suited to dealing with bank failures. This is because some features of corporate insolvency frameworks (particularly stays and moratoria) are at odds with achieving a swift and orderly wind down. For example, much as the administrator or liquidator of a failed power company needs to contain the broader impact of the failure, making sure that "the lights stay on", so a body responsible for winding up or overseeing the insolvent administration of a failed bank needs to ensure, through the continuity of certain core functions, the protection of netting and close-out rights, payments and settlements, that the insolvency process causes as little systemic disruption as possible.

Systemic and core operations of the bank, including basic retail services, should continue uninterrupted or after a minimal interruption not exceeding one or two days. From a legal point of view, the continuation of these operations could be assured by a new entity (a bridge bank)⁷³. In other cases, it may be that core services need to be provided by an insolvent shell bank to a transferee of the business following a purchase and assumption. In either case, key staff and supplier contracts need to be made "insolvency proof" and banks may need to maintain a ring-fenced "operational reserve" during life, to fund this continuity of functions after death.

The DGS plays a key role in ensuring the continued availability of financial services and reducing the cost to the economy of a bank's insolvency, in addition to its function of supporting confidence in the banking system. As discussed further below, it is highly desirable that a DGS be able to pay out to depositors in a matter of days if the need arises.

The protection of netting and set-off rights and financial collateral arrangements from attack under standard insolvency laws is important to safeguard financial stability. These risk mitigation tools act as a barrier to contagion effects in a bank failure. The same is true for the legal protections which are afforded by settlement finality legislation. Netting, collateral and settlement finality arrangements all derive their value as risk mitigation tools precisely because of their invulnerability to attack under insolvency laws. Any regulatory or legal changes which would in future interfere with or limit these protections should be weighed

⁷² In many cases though, the interests of depositors and financial stability concerns will mean that a partial private sector transfer of the business will be the best outcome, with only the residual 'shell' bank entering liquidation. See Section C.

⁷³ Kaufman and Seelig (2002), and Kaufman in earlier work, call "too big to fail" a misnomer. They point out that the systemic nature of these banks is such that they are "too big not to protect some or all uninsured stakeholders" or "too big to liquidate quickly", rather than too big to fail and dissolve as a legal entity. Like every company, a bank is a nexus of contracts. These contracts, or a subset of them, can be assumed by a different legal entity, thus avoiding the disruptive impact of the bank's operational closure while allowing the legal liquidation to go ahead.

very carefully. An erosion of netting and collateral rights could increase the risk of contagion in a bank failure and could impede counterparties' ability to manage credit risk effectively.

Cross-border and group coordination

There is a case for further harmonization of EU bank bankruptcy legislation for systemic cross-border banks. Differences in bankruptcy procedures have in the past been major obstacles to the efficient resolution of cross-border banks (Herring, 2002 and 2004; Eisenbeis, 2004). The current Winding-up Directive falls short of fully removing these obstacles, in part because it does not remove the features of standard bankruptcy law that are harmful when applied to banks (e.g., a stay). The home-host division of labor the Directive put in place is at odds with the way modern cross-border banks organize themselves, and does not allow a single receiver to deal with a consolidated group comprising a mixture of subsidiaries and branches. Therefore, a more harmonized bankruptcy framework would probably be a precondition for an EU-level bank resolution framework. Thinking more ambitiously, it should be possible to design a specific bankruptcy framework for cross-border banks (a "28th bank bankruptcy regime"). This could perhaps be linked to the European Company statute (*Societas Europaea*), combined with a requirement that systemic cross-border EU banks adopt this statute.

Insolvency proceedings should take place on an entity by entity basis, but should be coordinated group-wide. The coherent treatment of a banking group in insolvency via the procedural coordination of insolvency proceedings would be an important step forward. However, any integrated treatment of corporate entities in insolvency or any "collapsing" of groups poses a number of concerns. Further analysis could certainly be beneficial in establishing criteria to determine whether an intermingling of assets and liabilities or a fraudulent activity would justify treating a group as a single enterprise in certain specific cases. However, a substantive consolidation going beyond limited cases could alter essential protections of counterparties, with detrimental effect to legal certainty and the predictability that is key to long-term economic relationships. Such a proposal could also raise a number of complex challenges in its implementation, for instance in relation to the enforcement of security interests created in different jurisdictions. Moreover, there is a superior alternative way to achieve whatever benefits could be derived from such an integrated insolvency framework, which is to establish a sound framework for branch-based cross-border banking under the single passport (see Section G).

E. Competition Policy and State Aid

Competition and State Aid policy has served as the de facto main coordinating mechanism in bank resolution during the current crisis, in the sense that it was the only binding framework available that could foster a form of coordination. To allow support to be provided in an

efficient manner consistent with this framework, the Commission issued four sets of guidelines. The Commission's approach sought to balance, on the one hand, the restoration of financial stability and of lending to the economy with, on the other, containing moral hazard, preserving competition and a level playing field, and restoring sound market functioning. Banks that experienced difficulties after recapitalization or were deemed unsound, were required to submit a restructuring plan after 6 months. These plans are vetted, among other criteria, on whether they restore long-term viability. To compensate for the State aid-induced distortions to competition, the Commission also requires the restructuring plan to comprise a significant downsizing.

However, the interventions by the Commission's Competition services have raised significant concern, discussion, and criticism. Among the main criticisms were:

- insufficient consideration for financial stability and economic growth;
- discouraging banks from making use of the public support measures by attaching overly heavy conditionality;
- adding uncertainty to the market and to restructuring efforts, by taking too much time to approve operations and making support subject to periodic reviews;
- getting too involved in the details of restructuring operations;
- abetting the disintegration of the single market, by encouraging banks to sell foreign subsidiaries; and
- taking a blanket approach in its requirements for downsizing.

Not all of this criticism was justified, the approach was adapted over time as experience was gained, and the demands placed on the relevant Commission services severely stretched their resources.⁷⁵

From a short-term financial stability perspective, support to an ailing institution, a merger, or a purchase and assumption operation are sensible strategies. However, when singularly based on the short-term imperative of containing financial instability, such decisions can end up

⁷⁴ A general Communication on measures in the financial sector, with particular focus on guarantees (European Commission, 2008b), a <u>Communication detailing conditions for recapitalization</u> (European Commission, 2009a), and a <u>Communication on the treatment of impaired assets</u> (European Commission, 2009b). In addition, the Commission also issued a <u>Communication on measures to support access to finance for non-financial economic agents</u> (European Commission, 2009c).

⁷⁵ For the Commission services' own assessment of the support schemes and their counterarguments to some of the criticism, see European Commission (2009g).

52

having undesirable long-term consequences in terms of market structure and competition. These consequences may in turn create new, structural financial stability challenges (such as too-big-to-fail and distortions to competition). Therefore, the challenge is to find a balance between the short-term and long-term considerations and to foster a more integrated approach between the Commission as the guardian of competition and those authorities charged with competency for overseeing bank resolution and safeguarding financial stability at the EU level.

As the Commission's competition role is enshrined in the Treaty, there are several options to improve the balance between financial stability and competition. One option would be to make a carve-out from regular competition policy and allocate responsibility for competition policy in the financial sector to a stability-oriented EU body. Another option would be to build on the experience gained during this crisis and establish a specific framework and permanent coordination mechanisms between the Commission's DG Competition and the financial stability authorities to deal efficiently with the State aid and competition aspects of future resolution cases.

F. Depositor Protection

Arrangements for depositor protection need to be carefully integrated in the overall crisis management framework. A DGS is, in most circumstances, a valuable component of the framework, providing underlying assurance to an economically, socially and politically important group of claimants both in good times and in bad. Yet, to some extent, a DGS and a resolution mechanism are substitutes, as the resolution strategy determines how much, if any, losses the DGS has to compensate, and whether or not depositors face an interruption in access to their deposits. In particular, the need to activate the "pay-out box" function of a DGS does not materialize in cases when the bank or most of it is kept as a going concern. An efficient "purchase and assumption" mechanism, whereby deposits are transferred to a healthy bank along with some assets and possibly assistance from the DGS, obviates the need to make actual payouts, and—in the US experience—facilitates the maintenance of both confidence and liquidity services to depositors and borrowers.

An optimized EU-level deposit insurance scheme for systemic cross-border EU banks could be significantly superior to current arrangements (see also Mayes (2006); Brockmeijer (2009); and Carmassi, Luchetti, and Micossi (2010)). As described above, there are inherent weaknesses in having decentralized deposit insurance systems for an integrated market.⁷⁶ Eisenbeis (2004) and Garcia and Nieto (2005) identify a wide range of problems with current

⁷⁶ Eisenbeis (2004) notes that the US experience with decentralized deposit insurance has been largely negative, as these systems proved unable to cope with the failure of large institutions or simultaneous failures among small institutions. Similar flaws that led to their failure—underfunding, lack of diversification, and unclear or missing governmental financial backing—are features of Europe's current systems.

arrangements, including agency and conflict of interest problems, and the risk of breakdown/inadequacy during a systemic crisis. Kaufman (2004) emphasizes the need for deposit insurance to provide also for the maintenance of liquidity services for retail customers, which current arrangements typically do not.

Fully overcoming these weaknesses would require an integrated EU-level system of resolution and depositor protection, at least for systemic banks. However, a pan-European scheme could be extended to all banks, or at least all banks with significant cross-border deposit-taking operations. Such a broader mandate would promote a "level playing field," including between purely domestic and cross-border banks, reduce the scope for regulatory arbitrage, and facilitate consumer education. It would also share risks across a larger and more diverse pool.

One possibility would be an FDIC-style agency, combining the function of resolution agency and DGS. ⁷⁷ A pan-European DGS could supply funds needed to facilitate the resolution of a cross-border banking group, provided this was less costly than paying out deposits in liquidation. ⁷⁸ It might also assume a role in negotiating the resolution path, alongside the relevant national authorities. This agency would have to become involved at an early stage in the resolution of cross-border banks, alongside the relevant fiscal authorities. It should also be represented on the ESFS. Less ambitiously, the pan-European DGS might serve just as a "pay-out box," although this conception leaves open the crucial issue of establishing a resolution agency or some organization of supervisors that can take the lead in bank resolution

Important steps can be taken to improve and supplement existing DGSs, consistent with an eventual move to a system as outlined above. ⁷⁹ These steps can be broadly organized under the following headings:

• Promoting competition and the internal market through harmonizing coverage (which would also eliminate the need for topping-up); allowing relatively easy migration on

⁷⁷ Along these lines, the European Parliament has proposed a European Financial Protection Fund, covering both depositors and institutions in systemic situations. The relevant Amendment to the proposed Regulation establishing a European Banking Authority reads: "(23c) A European Financial Protection Fund (Fund) should be established to protect depositors and institutions facing difficulties when those could menace financial stability of the European single financial market. The Fund should be financed through contributions from those institutions, through debt issued by the Fund or, in exceptional circumstances, through contributions made by the affected Member States in accordance with criteria previously agreed upon (revised Memorandum of Understanding). The contributions to the Fund should replace those made to the national Deposit Guarantee Schemes." Source: European Parliament—Committee on Economic and Monetary Affairs (2010).

⁷⁸ However, a European (or national) DGS should not provide liquidity assistance or funds for an ailing bank in advance of its resolution.

⁷⁹ For a detailed discussion, see IMF Staff (2009).

reasonable terms between DGSs when operations are consolidated; and mandatory membership of an official DGS of all licensed banks;

• Increasing confidence in deposit insurance through the establishment of mechanisms to ensure rapid payout of the vast majority of insured deposits; better information provision on the level of coverage, instruments that are covered or not covered, payout modalities, and basic conditions; and

54

• Facilitating bank resolution through pre-funding and the establishment of contingent financing; clarifying rules on the priority of claims in bank insolvencies, ideally by granting the DGS privileged status; ⁸⁰ and planning for the early involvement of the DGS in problem banks, working in close coordination with the receiver and/or acting as the receiver. When it becomes clear that a bank may possibly fail, the DGS will need to begin planning for insured deposit repayment, and analyze the impact of a potential bank failure on the reserve fund.

G. A New Basis for the Single Passport

A sound basis for the single passport of large, systemic cross-border banks can best be provided through an EU-level cross-border crisis management and resolution framework combined with a deposit guarantee and resolution fund as proposed above. This would have to be matched with EU-level supervisory arrangements that maintain consistency in incentives. Several options exist to do so. One is lead supervision by the EBA, with the national authorities of home and host country acting as agents. This would mix the advantages of impartiality and proximity. Alternatively, colleges of supervisors could be established also for branch-based cross-border groups. This is foreseen, for significant branches and for consultative purposes, by recent amendments to the CRD. A stronger form of this would give shared supervisory responsibility to these colleges. Finally, the supervision by the home authority could be placed under the oversight of the EBA and/or the EU-level resolution authority, and combined with increased use of delegation between home and host authorities. In contrast, cross-border branching on a scale that raises concern in neither home nor host country could still happen under the existing arrangements.

Such an EU-level system would much better safeguard the interests of host countries. Further safeguards should be provided by ensuring that host country supervisors have adequate access to information on the activities of foreign banks in their domestic market and that they can bring any concerns they have to the attention of the EBA and ESRB, for mandatory follow-up.

_

⁸⁰ Granting the DGS a high ranking priority right over the unencumbered assets of a bank is a crucial tool in underpinning purchase and assumption transactions. This can be achieved by granting the right directly to the (continued...)

VI. ESTABLISHING A EUROPEAN FRAMEWORK

The substantive reforms proposed in the two previous sections will only achieve the stated objectives if they are underpinned by far-going institutional reforms. In particular, it is our view that an *integrated EU-level framework for crisis prevention and management, crisis resolution, and depositor protection* is imperative to deliver EU-wide financial stability. ⁸¹ Such a framework would resolve the institutional mismatch between, on the one hand, pan European banking groups and, on the other hand, supervision and resolution by national authorities. With a focus on cost-efficient crisis management and resolution, and by providing an element of insurance against asymmetric financial shocks, it would also much better shield taxpayers from financial sector problems than is currently the case. The potential for a collective improvement in the well-being of the EU's citizens, relative to any conceivable second-best solution, is large and warrants tackling the considerable obstacles that admittedly would need to be overcome.

A. Legal Set-up for Substantive Reform

Establishing an integrated EU level framework for crisis prevention and resolution should follow a **two-pronged approach**: (i) a largely Regulation-based early intervention and resolution framework for all systemic cross-border EU banks (the "28th regime"), and (ii) a Directive-based framework for non-systemic cross-border banks and purely domestic banks.

A Regulation for a 28th Regime for Systemic Cross-Border Banks

As discussed in Section V, the EU-level 28th regime should comprise *two pillars: one that focuses on individual banks and branch-based cross-border operations and a second that allows dealing in an integrated and coordinated manner with banking groups*. As argued above, fundamentally the objective of the proposed reform is the maintenance and strengthening of an efficient and sound internal market in banking services. This requires that banks can efficiently organize their cross-border operations, choosing freely whether to do so through branches or subsidiaries, but fully consistent with the legal implications of either approach (see Section IV, B). The crisis management and resolution framework needs to support both approaches. Concretely:

DGS, or alternatively to protected depositors up to the insured amounts, whereby the DGS is subrogated in the rights of the depositors.

⁸¹ See also Fund staff comments dated August 12, 2009, submitted in the context of the Commission's public consultation on the Review of Directive 94/19/EC on Deposit-Guarantee Schemes (DGS) (IMF Staff, 2009).

Scope

The 28th regime should focus on systemic cross-border banks. In particular, it should be applied to any bank with cross-border activities under the single passport that are of a magnitude and scope that raise legitimate concerns in host or home country. Banks that are considered systemic in any host country should be considered systemic for this purpose regardless of their importance or lack thereof to the home country. While the definition of "systemic" can be debated, the judgment of the host country prudential authorities should carry significant weight in the assessment.

As to the types of institutions covered by the framework, the focus should in the first instance be on credit institutions and groups of such institutions. However, alongside an EU regime for deposit-taking institutions, a separate regime might be needed for certain types of investment firm (e.g., broker-dealers). Currently, there is no equivalent of the Winding Up Directive for broker-dealers. If there were an equivalent of that Directive for broker-dealers it might help creditors of broker-dealers manage legal risk better by giving more certainty as to whose insolvency laws would apply in the event that a broker-dealer with many European branches became insolvent.

First Pillar

Recognizing banks' legitimate (and desirable!) wish to organize their cross-border operations efficiently within the internal market, it is of utmost importance that an effective framework be established for resolving individual banks, including their foreign (EU) branches. This would be the first pillar of our proposed framework. As such, it should cover the operations in both the home country and host country of the bank (i.e. branches). Such a regime—to be enshrined in a regulation—would thus need to include both substantive rules and elements similar to those currently included in the Winding Up Directive for Banks.

Second Pillar

Our proposed second pillar would provide group-wide tools and mechanisms to organize integrated early interventions and coordinated resolution of all legal entities constituting a banking group, including for non-bank entities of such groups, drawing on the first pillar as appropriate. This would enable group-wide operational integration up to, but no further than, that allowed by the fundamental legal nature of the subsidiary-based banking model. The full consolidation of insolvency estates, by contrast, seems to offer more disadvantages than advantages.

This would entail that all bank subsidiaries of covered banking groups would be resolved according to the 28th regime. In contrast, the aim is not to generalize the substantive resolution rules of banks to non-bank components of banking groups. Indeed, each non-bank entity of a banking group should be resolved per the rules established for that type of entity. However, the legal framework should include coordination mechanisms whereby the lead

resolution authority coordinates resolution of all entities of the group, working together as appropriate with specialized resolution authorities in case of non-bank entities. One option is to entrust the EBA or lead supervisor with this responsibility. Another option could be for Cross-Border Stability Groups to agree on a case-by-case basis how resolution will be approached and which tasks should be entrusted to the EU framework. As a minimum, the EU level should always provide some form of coordinating and enabling function.

A Directive for domestic and non-systemic banks

At the same time, a Directive-based modernization and harmonization of resolution frameworks for other banks would also be useful. The directive should aim mainly at improving and harmonizing national frameworks as well as assuring consistency with the systemic EU-level regime. Such directive should include rules that are materially very similar to the ones proposed for the regulation establishing the 28th regime, i.e. an adequate framework for official administration with appropriate resolution tools.

At any rate, the harmonization of key substantive bank resolution rules would be conducive to an orderly and predictable bank resolution framework. This should be kept clearly distinct from the debate on whether a coordination mechanism or a single resolution authority should be envisaged (see next subsection). In particular, even if the institutional reforms proposed below do not materialize, reforms aimed at harmonizing the Member States' frameworks for the early intervention and resolution of banks by way of directives can significantly contribute to enhancing financial stability and the single market in the EU.

B. Institutional Architecture

The crisis has demonstrated quite clearly that—in the EU's highly integrated context—leaving cross-border resolution in the hands of one country's domestic authorities, with domestically oriented accountability mechanisms and incentives, is a recipe for problems (see also Section II). It is almost an open invitation to favor domestic interests and shift costs abroad, especially when taxpayer funds get involved. Non-binding ex-ante commitments and even legal obligations have proven to be unreliable in countering the basic incentives toward non-cooperation. The crisis has also shown the scope for damage from failure to agree among national authorities in cross-border resolution cases.

Yet, the framework proposed above implies a significant move in the direction of *more*, not less, cross-border resolution proceedings. The reasons are simple: the economic and efficiency benefits are compelling in a single financial market where banks operate across borders, and the alternative is not consistent with such a single financial market. However, the major benefits that the framework offers can only be realized for the union as a whole if responsibility for crisis resolution is placed in an impartial institution. That is why some sort of European Resolution Authority is essential to run the process.

If well designed, an ERA could overcome conflicts of interest, make decisions with the promptness that is so crucial in bank resolution, facilitate coordination between all relevant parties, and bring together otherwise rare and dispersed competence and knowledge. Crucially, it is the best guarantee for impartiality and a focus on the common good.

A European Resolution Authority (ERA)

Operational considerations also plead in favor of an ERA. As regards bank resolution generally, the need for quick decision-making argues for an administrative approach rather than a court-led approach to crisis resolution (see above). However, this requires a dedicated and well staffed institution and specialized capabilities. The ERA also needs adequate powers, clear mandates to pursue the common good based on ex-ante agreed common principles and objectives, robust legal and accountability frameworks, and appropriate safeguards.

To be able to implement resolution procedures as outlined above, the resolution agency would need access to financing. In essence, it would be a true Lender of Last Resort (coming even after ELA). 82 This requires established channels of communication and consultation with the fiscal authorities. In essence the ERA would be positioned in between supervisors and Ministries of Finance. Accountability should also be toward the fiscal authorities, among other parties.

The ERA would also need to be empowered to involve itself with a troubled bank as soon as there are indications of solvency problems, take over primary responsibility from the supervisor at a well-defined and preferably positive solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold, make rapid decisions within a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold in the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to ex post accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold in the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and have those decisions being subject mainly to expost accountability and limited judicial recourse.

Solvency threshold in the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate, and the subject mainly to expost a strong mandate,

Organizationally, the ERA could take several forms, including:

• A lean, stand-alone agency. However, because banking crises are—in the past and presumably also in the future—rare events, this would either be a major waste of resources or it would have to be set up as a shell institution containing very few

⁸² Goodhart has made the point that, in the US, the FDIC acts as a true lender of last resort, whereas the Federal Reserve merely provides collateralized lending (which is not really LOLR) (Goodhart, 2004b).

⁸³ Goodhart (2004b) emphasizes that a bank's owners should not have the possibility to seek judicial redress for the "appropriation" of any remaining shareholder value under a resolution procedure.

59

permanent staff but maintaining and supporting a network of trained experts who work elsewhere but can be mobilized when the need arises.

- The European Banking Authority, working with national supervisors as agents but with the process controlled by the EBA itself and overseen by its board. An argument in favor of this option is that supervisors know the banks well and are therefore best placed to run a complex resolution process tailored to the needs of such a bank. A counterargument, which also applies to leaving resolution with national supervisors, is that this very proximity tends to produce hesitance to intervene (Kane (1990), Boot and Thakor (1993), and Beck (2003)) and may lead to resolution approaches that put too much weight on the interests of the bank. Moreover, if taxpayer money needs to be spend, it may render the EBA dependent on Ministries of Finance and thus threaten its independence.
- The ESCB, given its ability to act as a Lender of Last Resort. However, this would require it to build up specialist resources to handle a failing bank. There is also a risk that too extensive involvement in banking problems could interfere with its other responsibilities (see, for example, Boot, 2006), or that it would morph ELA into solvency support that could weaken the central banks' balance sheets. In any event, the current legal framework of the ESCB, which is enshrined in the Treaty, does not foresee this option.
- A European deposit insurance fund that also acts as a crisis resolution agency, mirroring the role of the FDIC in the US.⁸⁴ This would facilitate direct access to funding and clarity of responsibility for the use of this funding. In terms of incentives, this may be the best approach.

A European Deposit Insurance and Resolution Fund (EDIRF)

Regardless of its setup, the ERA would function best if it could work in tandem with a prefunded European DGS and if it could also tap any pre-funded resources set aside for the resolution of systemic institutions (e.g., a systemic surcharge). A single integrated fund for depositor protection and resolution would be ideal, because that would allow the ERA maximum flexibility to chose the most cost-effective resolution strategy and apply the available funds fungibly to finance that strategy.

A consistent prudential framework

The importance of consistency (see Section II) makes a case for the integrated system for crisis management and resolution to be accompanied also by integrated arrangements for the

⁸⁴ Mayes (2006) proposes such a combined European DGS and resolution agency.

other elements of the financial safety framework.⁸⁵ In addition to the ERA, this approach would ideally involve EU-level licensing, regulation and supervision for large systemic cross-border banks and banking groups, so as to make the proposed resolution framework part of a "cradle-to-grave" EU-level prudential system.⁸⁶ (Non-systemic cross-border banks and purely domestic banks would continue to be governed by current arrangements.)

This could be accomplished by making the EBA the lead supervisor for the banks and the parent banks of banking groups covered by the framework. For the banking groups, it would then also act as consolidating and, where relevant, coordinating supervisor. In exercising these responsibilities, the EBA could best draw on extensive delegation of tasks to national authorities for day-to-day supervision. A European banking charter, which could build on the Societas Europaea statute, could be one way to facilitate such a wholesale shift to the EU level and reconcile unconstrained intra-EU cross-border banking with efficient cross-border crisis management and resolution.⁸⁷

Accountability

The framework must balance the need for accountability and the right to judicial review with the need for legal certainty, expediency and the protection of taxpayers from unreasonable damage claims resulting from crisis management and resolution decisions. One means toward this objective could be to establish a specialized financial chamber at the European Court of Justice or Tribunal of First Instance, staffed with judges that are experts in financial law and organized to convene and decide in very short order. Within reasonably established time limits, such a chamber could settle disputes that arise during a crisis management and resolution process. In general, possibilities to appeal resolution decisions should be carefully defined, not have suspensive effect, and be time-efficient. The standards for judicial review should be based on deference to the administrative decisions taken by the ERA, and should allow a balancing of the public interest against private rights.

⁸⁵ Srejber (2006) emphasizes that arrangements for supervision, crisis management and crisis resolution should be dealt with jointly as a package. She proposes a framework consisting of a European supervisory agency responsible for large cross-border banks and a European deposit insurance fund for the same banks. In this framework, the deposit insurance fund should be able to borrow in the capital market backed by a guarantee provided by all EU member states. A—preferably fixed—key for burden sharing should be in place for when the deposit insurance fund needs to be propped up. Prompt corrective action, structured early interventions and the option to reconstruct troubled banks should help to contain the costs.

⁸⁶ This would also require enshrining the prudential framework for such banks in regulations rather than directives.

⁸⁷ For a specific proposal, see Čihák and Decressin (2007).

C. Financing and Burden Sharing

Role of fiscal support

The framework that is proposed in this paper should greatly reduce the likelihood and size of any need for taxpayer funds in crisis management and resolution, at least on a net basis. Compared to the existing situation, it would feature enhanced prevention, banks would have greater buffers in their own balance sheets, crisis management and resolution would be more cost effective and preserve more value in failing banks, losses would be applied in the first place to shareholders and creditors of the banks, and funds pre-paid by the industry would be available to cover a certain degree of losses or compensate depositors.

However, the cost-effective resolution of a failing bank is likely to require significant gross financing. A failing bank will almost certainly be cut off from private funding sources, and once a bank is deemed to have a solvency problem, ELA is no longer appropriate. Hence, the ERA should have access to readily available sources of large-scale financing, with which it can take over the financing of the troubled institution from central banks (in case ELA has been provided in an initial round). These sources could include credit lines from the EU budget and/or the Member States, the possibility to issue EU or Member States-guaranteed debt, and the possibility to issue guarantees on behalf of the EU or Member States. Clearly, fiscal backing is needed for these financing mechanisms, to ensure that any net resolution costs will be covered.

Net fiscal costs can occur at different stages of the crisis management and resolution process: they can be the result of a need to honor the abovementioned guarantees, from a failure to fully recover capital injected in a bank when the restructured bank is sold, or from providing support to an acquirer of a failing bank. If the bank is liquidated, they could also result from governmental action to cover shortfalls in the DGS. Such net costs would, of course, only need to be covered by taxpayer funds to the extent that the available pre-funded resources are insufficient and costs cannot be recouped from the industry.

In systemic situations, the desire to limit the broader economic impact of one or more bank failures may argue in favor of a resolution strategy that protects uninsured claimants.⁸⁸ Leaving this option open

⁸⁸ A principled stance against bail-outs of uninsured creditors would be more credible under the framework proposed in this paper than under existing arrangements (Herring, 2002), but risks leaving the authorities powerless to prevent a systemic breakdown. The Northern Rock crisis also illustrated that a principled "no bail-out" stance may become untenable under the combined pressures of market, political, and media forces.

Incentive compatibility

To allow efficient resolution strategies, it is essential that there is no doubt about the availability of taxpayer back-up and that any decision to commit taxpayer funds can be made efficiently. Also because the ex-ante and ex-post incentives to contribute in the sharing of a burden differ, ex ante arrangements are preferable. Such ex ante commitments have thus far been difficult to reach because they raise concerns about underwriting a blank check, exposure to decisions made by others, and fostering moral hazard. However, the framework proposed here is designed to address moral hazard, is based on ex ante agreement on the principles and procedures that govern resolution, and provides a framework to make efficient resolution decisions with the involvement of and accountability toward the member states.

While a burden sharing agreement is generally thought of as encouraging cooperation between Member States, because it makes the authorities of different countries jointly financially responsible and gives them a stake in a cost-effective resolution process, it poses new problems of its own that may make agreements harder to reach. This has mainly to do with the socialization of losses that a burden sharing agreement implies, which may significantly alter authorities' preferences with respect to the resolution strategy to pursue and could invite gaming that seeks cost-shifting to others. If combined with national supervision, a burden-sharing arrangement also risks reducing incentives for prudential authorities to put in place the best possible bank regulation and supervision framework.

For purposes of this discussion, we define the costs that a given resolution strategy imposes directly on the claimants of a bank and indirectly on the broader economy, as the (direct and indirect) external resolution costs. The net costs made by the resolution authority to finance a resolution strategy we label the internal resolution costs.

The internal and external resolution costs are both a function of the choice of resolution strategy. Traditionally, the problem with burden sharing in cross-border bank resolution is that the external resolution costs are unequally distributed and usually not aligned with the locations where internal resolution costs have to be made.

In any system for burden sharing without binding ex-ante commitments, countries' willingness to support a specific resolution strategy and bear the related burden will depend on the ratio between the avoided external resolution costs and the internal resolution costs it is being asked to contribute. Countries for which this ratio is low can be expected to oppose the strategy and may seek to opt out altogether. Countries with a high ratio may be willing to pay more for the resolution strategy to proceed but end up being unable to use this willingness to sway the decision in their favor. More general differences in preferences on the trade-off between external and internal resolution costs—for example based on differences in view about the appropriate role of the state in the economy and the importance of market discipline—may also impede an agreement. If a decision were to require

unanimity, no positive agreement is likely to be achievable, and the burden-sharing system could unravel.

For that reason, the decision to share a burden and the decision on at least the basic parameters of the resolution strategy have to be taken as a package. This applies for general ex-ante burden sharing commitments made before a crisis as well as to specific burden sharing decisions made in the midst of a crisis. Once taken, these decisions have to be binding, since allowing countries to opt out or re-negotiate ex post would be unworkable. During a crisis, decisions should probably be made on the basis of a qualified and/or weighted majority voting that also binds the dissenters, automatically on the basis of ex-ante established criteria, or by an independent body.

The solution proposed here is to address these incentive problems by depoliticizing the design of the resolution strategy, putting it in the hands of an independent body with a strong mandate that reflects the ex-ante decided preferences of politicians. Essential for this to be workable and sustainable is that the mandate explicitly asks the ERA to consider the direct and indirect external resolution costs and that it considers the interests of each affected member state individually. In line with the spirit already reflected in the first of the 2007 crisis management principles, it should be mandated to make sure that costs do not fall disproportionately on one or a few member states.

Possible fiscal back-up arrangements

The actual fiscal backing can be set up in various ways, and could be organized differently for various kinds of fiscal liabilities. One useful distinction to make is between the general fiscal backing for the ERA as an institution and the fiscal arrangements for specific cases of failed institutions.

General backing for the ERA

For the ERA to be able to function effectively and be able to obtain financing as quickly as it would have to in emergencies, it would be best that it benefit from a general backing from all the member states for all its obligations—including debt issued and guarantees provided.⁹⁰ This could be organized through the EU budget, which would have to be enlarged or reinforced with specific provisions to give it the necessary capacity.⁹¹ Or it could take the

⁸⁹ We advocate this specific solution as a first best option for the European Union, which features deep political, institutional and legal integration. In contrast, this might not be an optimal, or even workable, approach for other intergovernmental arrangements, in particular outside economic and monetary unions.

⁹⁰ This would be an arrangement not unlike that for the European Investment Bank.

⁹¹ Goodhart has advocated this approach, arguing for limited fiscal federalism within the euro area and, eventually, the EU (see Carletti, Čihák, and Fonteyne, 2008).

form of joint and several liability for the ERA's debts on account of each Member State, combined with a general distribution key in case this backing ever needs to be drawn upon. This could be the standard key determining countries' contributions to the EU budget, 92 or a key based on more specific economic or financial sector-related indicators. 93

64

Fiscal responsibility for individual cases

Such a general agreement could be complemented with additional arrangements for net resolution costs made in specific cases. For these, it would be useful to distinguish between *standard cases* in which a cost-minimizing resolution strategy (with respect to internal resolution costs) is applied along the lines proposed in this paper, and *special cases* in which a higher-cost resolution strategy is pursued due to considerations of economic and financial stability in one or more Member States. Such special cases could result from a decision of the ERA, fulfilling its mandate to safeguard the economic and financial stability of member states, or provisions could be made to allow concerned member states—as a group—to request a special resolution approach. The latter possibility would raise complications but could also constitute an important safety valve.

For standard cases, any net resolution costs are likely to be low, if positive at all, and should in the first instance be borne by the deposit guarantee scheme and/or resolution fund. Costs that exceed the available funds could, to a limited extent, be recovered from the rest of the industry. Any residual would best be distributed over all member states using the same mechanism as losses that would materialize as a result of the general backing described above. This would also enhance the cross-country insurance function of the ERA and be in line with the basic fact that financial stability and the single financial market are common goods.

Special cases that result from a decision by the ERA in the pursuit of its mandate present an important choice in the design of the framework. Applying the general financing mechanism and key to these cases would maximize the framework's insurance and solidarity functions and minimize the risk of member states falling victim to twin fiscal-financial crises. To the extent that there is insufficient appetite to build such a degree of solidarity into the system, those cases could be subject to a specific distribution mechanism that applies the costs to the member states concerned. In any rate, above-standard resolution costs generated by special cases at the request of member states should also be borne only by the member states concerned.

⁹³ See the discussion on general burden-sharing formulas in Goodhart and Schoenmaker (2006).

⁹² This is the approach advocated by Čihak and Decressin (2007).

At least three basic approaches exist to set up such a specific burden-sharing mechanism for such special cases.

- Ex ante agreements: the ERA could negotiate ex ante agreements for each of the groups covered by the EU-level crisis management and resolution framework with the member states in which that group operates. This would be in line with current efforts.⁹⁴
- A binding formula, based on one or more specific keys:⁹⁵ these keys would have to be clearly defined and allow the ERA to determine exactly how much each concerned member state should pay.
- A looser set of indicative criteria combined with a mechanism that ensures that a decision is reached.

A burden-sharing formula cannot possibly be perfect under all circumstances. For the sake of efficiency and overall welfare maximization, burden sharing will have to involve at least some inequities. However, inequities are inherent in most crisis situations, as well as in most feasible resolution options.

Possible keys and criteria

The 2007 crisis management principles state that "If public resources are involved, direct budgetary net costs are shared among affected Member States on the basis of equitable and balanced criteria, which take into account the economic impact of the crisis in the countries affected and the framework of home and host countries' supervisory powers" (see Annex 1). While a number of such criteria were discussed in the negotiations on the 2008 MoU, no specific ones were included in the MoU.

The DLG recommended the adoption of specific, but still indicative criteria, and suggested consideration of the following:

- the deposits of the institution;
- the assets of the institution (valued in accounting, market, or risk-weighted terms);

⁹⁴ The EFC High-Level Working Group chaired by Lars Nyberg recommended voluntary ex ante arrangements for burden sharing regarding cross-border financial groups, which contemplate the possibility of an equitable distribution of costs among the Member States involved. The development of these should be supported by certain EU principles and mechanisms (see Annex 2).

⁹⁵ In a more general context, Goodhart and Schoenmaker (2006) see a specific burden-sharing formula as the best solution to facilitate cross-border resolution, and the choice of an appropriate key as the main challenge. In their view, assets are a better key than deposits, because they provide a proxy for the benefits a country receives from the bank's presence.

- the revenue flows of the institution;
- the share of payment system flows of the institution;
- and the division of supervisory responsibility.

Possible specific burden sharing keys and criteria have been proposed and discussed in various other contexts, and are usually related to the financial institution that is in need of saving or resolving. A senior European policymaker has suggested distributing crisis resolution costs in function of the residency of the depositors, using the residency data that banks have to collect for anti-money laundering purposes. Goodhart and Schoenmaker (2006) consider an institution's assets a better key than deposits, because they provide a proxy for the benefits a country receives from the bank's presence.

However, a key based on assets would disproportionately hit financial centers such as the UK and Luxembourg and risks creating problems of double-counting due to intra-group exposures. Better solutions could be to focus on specific kinds of assets, to weigh assets according to their economic importance (e.g., a higher weight for retail assets) and risk of contagion, to use some measure of value added (e.g., profits, profits plus wages, or revenues), or to use an average of assets and deposits. These would allow the formula to better align internal and (avoided) external resolution costs. To avoid last-minute asset-shifting, the formula should probably refer to average observations of the key variable(s) over a certain time period, e.g., the last two years before insolvency. In line with the above-cited fourth crisis management principle, the formula could include specific penalties for the home country (whose prudential authorities were best placed to prevent the insolvency).

VII. INTERIM MEASURES

It will take time and political will to move to a full European framework as proposed above. In the meantime, significant steps can be taken to facilitate crisis management and resolution through more integrated EU arrangements.

Even in the absence of a full-fledged EU resolution regime, the complexity and the scope for conflicts of interest in cross-border crisis management within a single market necessitate the close involvement of an EU-level body (e.g., the EBA), with a mandate to provide an independent perspective guided by the commonly agreed principles and objectives, to provide expertise, and to facilitate the quick decision-making that is needed for cost-effective crisis management and resolution. To this end, the EBA should play a lead role in the Cross-Border Stability Groups.

More specific arrangements for burden sharing, and any steps toward increased private sector funding, would be very helpful. The work of the EFC Ad-Hoc Working Group on this topic is very important.

Consideration could be given to the introduction of a legal duty on national resolution agencies (and supervisors) to consider the consequences of early remedial and resolution actions for other member states, and to seek cooperative solutions, where possible, i.e., as a "European mandate." ⁹⁶ Such a mandate would not preclude nationalistic behavior, but spill-overs would not be so easily neglected, and cooperation would be facilitated, especially in advance of a crisis and after the acute phase.

Within the EU, reforms should be considered in conjunction with the other components of the EU regulatory framework (CRD, Deposit Guarantee Scheme, Insolvency regime, Company Law), which are also in the process of being revised. For instance, it should be clarified whether and to what extent the applicable Deposit Guarantee Scheme (nationals or pan-European) would be involved in the winding-up of a cross-border institution.

Regardless of the institutional arrangements and the existence or not of an EU-level framework, crisis management and resolution would be greatly facilitated by greater harmonization of national frameworks. Most of these frameworks face similar reform needs to protect their domestic financial stability and taxpayer interests. ⁹⁷ In some cases, this may require significant amendments to national laws through EU directives harmonizing substantive bank resolution laws (in addition to the Winding-Up Directive for Banks, which focuses on private international law).

⁹⁶ See Hardy (2009).

⁹⁷ See Čihák and Nier (2009).

68

Annex 1: The ECOFIN Crisis Management Principles⁹⁸

The Parties agree to follow a set of common principles in the management of any cross-border financial crisis, which involves at least one banking group which (i) has substantial cross-border activities and (ii) is facing severe problems which are expected to trigger systemic effects in at least one Member State; and (iii) is assessed to be at risk of becoming insolvent

The common principles are the following:

- 1. The objective of crisis management is to protect the stability of the financial system in all countries involved and in the EU as a whole and to minimize potential harmful economic impacts at the lowest overall collective cost. The objective is not to prevent bank failures.
- 2. In a crisis situation, primacy will always be given to private sector solutions which as far as possible will build on the financial situation of a banking group as a whole. The management of an ailing institution will be held accountable, shareholders will not be bailed out and creditors and uninsured depositors should expect to face losses.
- 3. The use of public money to resolve a crisis can never be taken for granted and will only be considered to remedy a serious disturbance in the economy and when overall social benefits are assessed to exceed the cost of recapitalization at public expense. The circumstances and the timing of a possible public intervention cannot be set in advance. Strict and uniform conditions shall be applied to any use of public money.
- 4. Managing a cross-border financial crisis is a matter of common interest for all Member States affected. Where a bank group has significant cross-border activities in different Member States, authorities in these countries will carefully cooperate and prepare in normal times as much as possible for sharing a potential fiscal burden. If public resources are involved, direct budgetary net costs are shared among affected Member States on the basis of equitable and balanced criteria, which take into account the economic impact of the crisis in the countries affected and the framework of home and host countries' supervisory powers.
- 5. Arrangements and tools for cross-border crisis management will be designed flexibly to allow for adapting to the specific features of a financial crisis, individual institutions, balance sheet items and markets. Cross-border arrangements will build on effective national arrangements and cooperation between authorities of different countries. Competent authorities in the Member States affected by a crisis should be in a position to promptly assess the systemic nature of the crisis and its cross-border implications based on common terminology and a common analytical framework.
- 6. Arrangements for crisis management and crisis resolution will be consistent with the arrangements for supervision and crisis prevention. This consistency particularly refers to the

_

⁹⁸ Source: 2008 MoU. The text is verbatim, except for the change to US English spelling. The MoU is available via the internet: http://www.ecb.eu/pub/pdf/other/mou-financialstability2008en.pdf.

division of responsibilities between authorities and the coordinating role of home country supervisory authorities.

- 7. Full participation in management and resolution of a crisis will be ensured at an early stage for those Member States that may be affected through individual institutions or infrastructures, taking into account that quick actions may be needed to solve the crisis.
- 8. Policy actions in the context of crisis management will preserve a level playing field. Especially, any public intervention must comply with EU competition and state-aid rules.
- 9. The global dimension will be taken into account in financial stability arrangements whenever necessary. Authorities from third countries will be involved where appropriate.

The common principles include references to banks and banking groups, reflecting their specific role in the financial system. To the extent that some of the principles may be of relevance to financial markets or other types of financial groups, they also apply to them, in case the stability of the financial system is at risk with a potential cross-border systemic impact.

Annex 2: EFC HLWG Lessons from the Crisis99

Findings of the EFC High-Level Working Group on Cross-border Financial Stability Arrangements—Lessons from the Financial Crisis for European Financial Stability Arrangements

Lessons on EU Policy Coordination:

- 1. The policy coordination among Member States' governments deepened at a relatively late stage of the development of the crisis.
- 2. State aid policy emerged as the main EU coordination tool, which raised issues regarding the appropriate interplay between the ex ante coordination of policy measures among Member States in managing the crisis and the need for tight ex post control of such measures by the Commission.
- 3. The level-playing field among financial institutions has been distorted within the single financial market as a result of nationally-based and uncoordinated actions.
- 4. Technical coordination often only takes place after political decisions.
- 5. The EU committees' major limitation is that they do not offer the appropriate setting and conditions for exchanging information.

Lessons on relations between home- and host-country authorities:

- 6. Free establishment under the Treaty, on the basis of home-country control and mutual recognition, enabled financial institutions to expand unlimitedly their provision of services across the EU without due consideration for the eventuality of a financial crisis and related spillovers across Member States.
- 7. The cooperation between home- and host-country authorities is to some extent hampered in crisis situations by a number of factors:
 - a) The distribution of tasks between home- and host-country authorities is not always clear in practice.
 - b) The lack of burden-sharing agreements between home and host countries implied that there were limited incentives for cooperation and information-sharing between the respective financial stability authorities.

⁹⁹ Source: Economic and Financial Committee (2009). While all the lessons listed here are extracted from the before-mentioned report, the numbering has been adapted, the wording has in some instances been shortened, and US spelling has been adopted. The full text of the lessons is available in the original report.

- c) The host-country authorities have limited scope and powers to safeguard national markets and question the home-country decisions, in the case of branching. This is increasingly the case also for subsidiaries as cross-border financial groups are inclined to centralize certain functions.
- d) The lack of a mandate for national authorities to safeguard financial stability at the European level may also be a factor in the lack of trust between home and host-country authorities.
- 8. The harmonization of national laws required for the operation of the single passport for branches and for the supervision of cross-border banking groups should not be limited to ongoing prudential supervision and crisis prevention, but also include the crisis management and resolution frameworks.

Lessons on burden sharing:

- 9. The financial crisis has demonstrated that progress in the single financial market and in the enhancement of the EU's financial stability framework hinges on the arrangements for addressing the fiscal costs of a crisis.
- 10. Safeguarding the viability of a cross-border financial group as a whole will either require full home-country support or a burden-sharing agreement.
- 11. In cases where authorities' interests and assessments diverge, a non-binding burden-sharing agreement may not be sufficient to safeguard the cross-border financial group as a whole.
- 12. It appears likely that in the future the safety and soundness of a European cross-border financial group will be perceived to be dependent on the capability of the home-country to support the financial group as a whole, or on the existence of an exante burden-sharing agreement, which ensures that there is a joint capability of home-and host-countries to support the financial group.
- 13. The lack of ex ante burden sharing agreements can also explain the observed reluctance during the financial crisis of authorities to share sensitive information and assessments.
- 14. The presence of sound bank resolution mechanisms limiting the costs associated to a bank failure in each of the countries in which a cross-border banking group is present, is likely to facilitate the negotiations of a burden-sharing agreement.

Lessons on EU supervisory cooperation:

15. The financial crisis confirmed that the home- and host-country supervisory framework is not aligned with the cross-border structures of financial groups.

- 16. This contributed to the observed supervisory retrenchment to national jurisdictions.
- 17. The management of the crisis between supervisors often relied on bilateral relations between the home (consolidating) and host supervisors, as well as on other informal and ad hoc structures for crisis management.
- 18. The exchange of information between supervisors was considered to be insufficient in some cases. In particular, some supervisory authorities, usually of host-countries, consider that they were not always sufficiently informed by home authorities about the difficulties faced by important cross-border institutions.
- 19. The supervisory arrangements for cross-border financial groups did not take sufficiently into account the impact of business models on financial stability.
- 20. The supervisory arrangements for cross-border financial groups did not take sufficiently into account the macro-systemic risks arising from correlated horizontal shocks across the single financial market.

Lessons on EU central banking cooperation:

- 21. The actions of the ECB/Eurosystem and national central banks were decisive for the management of the financial crisis.
- 22. In addition to the market-wide liquidity operations conducted by the ESCB national central banks, the provision of emergency liquidity assistance (ELA) a term which should be used only for assistance to specific institutions was also a key instrument used by some national central banks to address the liquidity pressures faced by domestic institutions and cross-border banking groups. Nonetheless, the crisis experience raised the following issues:
 - a) The responsibilities of home- and host-country central banks could have been clarified before the crisis, in particular for host-country central banks in regard to foreign subsidiaries with stronger links to another market than the domestic one.
 - b) Less differentiated collateral frameworks could make it easier for banks, especially multinational banks, to mobilize collateral at different central banks. One possibility that major central banks may wish to consider in the longer term is conducting open market operations against, or accepting at standing facilities, a common list of high-quality collateral denominated in a range of global currencies. (FSB Recommendation)
 - c) Under specific circumstances, liquidity management within banking groups benefiting from ELA operations can be hindered by supervisory

constraints on intra-group funding flows. This ring fencing may unduly increase the volume of ELA and consequently also the risk-taking by central banks, in order to offset ring-fencing measures.

d) There is some scope for conflict between the market disclosure of public support in the form of ELA and the authorities need for discretion, at least initially, when seeking a solution.

Lessons on Deposit Guarantee Schemes (DGS):

- 23. The present arrangements for safeguarding the interests of depositors have not proved sufficiently robust during the current crisis.
 - a) At the domestic level the DGS did not always assure depositors that their savings were protected to an adequate level and that they could be compensated in a timely manner in the case of a bank failure. This may have contributed to bank-runs or threats of bank-runs.
 - b) At the EU level, the current framework based on the reliance on national DGS for safeguarding depositors of foreign branches proved to be inadequate in some cases due to the mismatch between the significant deposit guarantee liabilities and the funding ability of the home-country's DGS to meet such liabilities. In addition, there was the perception that governments were not necessarily financially responsible for the fulfillment of DGS obligations. If this perception continues, it may in the future impinge on the expansion of cross-border banking services on the basis of the single passport, either through the direct provision of services or through branching.
- 24. The provision of state guarantees over retail deposits, in some cases unlimited, had spillovers across Member States.
- 25. Inadequacies and differences in the functioning of DGS across Member States have the potential to be a serious source of financial instability.
- 26. The shortcomings in the functioning of DGS emerging from the crisis need to be addressed, given their key stabilizing role in a systemic crisis.

Lessons on the EU regulatory framework for crisis management:

- 27. The financial crisis has shown the fragmented landscape of crisis management regulatory frameworks in the single financial market. This fragmentation relates mainly to the inconsistencies across Member States in:
 - a) the triggers and tools for the early intervention of public authorities;

- b) the powers and instruments that authorities have available to contain a crisis, and
- c) the options for exiting from the market, including restructuring and resolution of financial institutions.
- 28. Such inconsistencies result in obstacles for effective cross-border crisis management since they may be a potential source for ring-fencing and other unilateral actions which may be destabilizing or costly in a crisis.
- 29. The development of a special resolution regime for cross-border financial groups would significantly enhance the EU's financial stability arrangements.
- 30. National reforms will only be fully effective in fulfilling their objectives if they are part of a wider harmonization and convergence process, in order to make possible or improve the interaction between national systems and tools, and addressing in particular cross-border financial institutions. Accordingly, a better designed EU regulatory framework which addresses the broader legal aspects and sets the right cooperation incentives is required to fit the needs of the single financial market and facilitate the handling of a crisis, domestically and cross-border.

Lessons on the 2008 MoU on cross-border financial stability:

- 31. The MoU framework has not played a key operational role in the management of the crisis.
- 32. The main added value of the MoU in the crisis regarded a better exchange of information and the development of common tools and principles.
- 33. The common principles for cross-border financial crisis management set out in the MoU have been broadly reflected in the actions of EU and national authorities, regarding in particular the management of the crisis as a matter of common interest for all Member States.
- 34. Looking forward, the MoU could be enhanced for providing a more complete framework for EU cross-border financial stability.
- 35. In the meantime, the implementation of the MoU should continue and be completed as soon as possible.

Lessons on relations with third-country authorities:

- 36. Interactions with third-country authorities were an important component when EU and national authorities managed the crisis. Such interactions materialized as: (i) *global policy action*, regarding in particular the initiatives agreed at the G-20, central banking measures (including also foreign currency swap lines), and also the adoption of certain supervisory measures, such as the ban on short-selling in financial shares; (ii) *bilateral relations between home- and host countries of major cross-border institutions*, originating from or providing services in EU Member States, and (iii) *regional relations among EU Member States and third-countries*, such as Iceland.
- 37. This experience implies that the relations and coordination between the EU and third-country authorities should feature as a key component of the EU's financial stability arrangements.
- 38. A coordinating role in developing such arrangements with third-country authorities could be envisaged for the new EU structures.

Lessons on the EU logistical infrastructure for a financial crisis:

- 39. The financial crisis involved considerable logistical means for communication between the authorities responsible for safeguarding financial stability.
- 40. Authorities have used contact lists, teleconferencing and secured email as the main communication channels during the crisis.
- 41. The recent development of state-of-the-art websites for supervisors in some countries has facilitated the exchange of information between supervisors in the context of colleges.

Annex 3: EFC HLWG Recommendations¹⁰⁰

Summary of Recommendations of the EFC High-Level Working Group on Cross-border Financial Stability Arrangements

1. POLICY COORDINATION:

Safeguarding the single financial market on the basis of the current decentralised fiscal policy arrangements requires the development of a framework for close EU policy coordination in a financial crisis, with a number of concrete elements.

2. RELATIONS HOME-/HOST-COUNTRY AUTHORITIES:

The application of the home-country principle must be safeguarded with a strengthened coordination framework in order to ensure financial stability in all Member States, and continue a sustainable expansion of cross-border provision of financial services. A number of principles and mechanisms – in compliance with the Treaty – could be contemplated in EU legislation.

3. BURDEN-SHARING ARRANGEMENTS:

The EU framework for financial stability should include voluntary ex ante arrangements for burden sharing regarding cross-border financial groups, which contemplate the possibility of an equitable distribution of costs among the Member States involved, if ever required. In this context, the development of ex ante burden-sharing arrangements should be supported in the EU by certain principles and mechanisms.

4. EU SUPERVISORY COOPERATION:

The arrangements for the supervision of cross-border financial groups on the basis of colleges should be significantly enhanced in order to address the risks for financial stability and to effectively manage a financial crisis. Accordingly, a number of enhancements should be implemented.

5. EU CENTRAL BANKING COOPERATION:

The provision of ELA is a central banking competence, which is exercised with complete independence. This independence should remain fully safeguarded in any future development of the EU framework. Without compromising on independence, central banks may consider the experience in the financial crisis for further developing the current framework for the provision of ELA in certain areas and decide as appropriate.

¹⁰⁰ Source: Economic and Financial Committee (2009).

6. DEPOSIT-GUARANTEE SCHEMES (DGS):

The fragmented landscape for DGS across Member States proved to be a weakness in the EU financial stability arrangements. The safety net provided by DGS for the single financial market should be improved, in the short term, through the review of the EU Directive on DGS, and in the medium to long term with solutions more consistent with the single financial market.

7. EU REGULATORY FRAMEWORK:

The EU regulatory framework for crisis management should be significantly enhanced. In the short term, Member States with shared financial stability concerns stemming from the presence of at least one financial group should plan for the use of their crisis management and resolution tools on a cross-border basis. In the medium term, a special resolution regime for cross-border financial groups could be considered at the EU level and aspects of the current EU legislation could also be improved.

8. 2008 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING:

The implementation of the MoU should continue and be completed as soon as possible, particularly with regard to the establishment of Cross-Border Stability Groups for all major EU cross-border financial institutions, when they will be deemed useful. In the medium-term the MoU could be enhanced for providing a more complete framework for EU cross-border financial stability.

9. RELATIONS WITH THIRD-COUNTRY AUTHORITIES:

The functioning of the relations and coordination between the EU Member States and third-country authorities should feature as a key component of the EU financial stability arrangements and be improved for the future with a number of concrete elements.

10. EU LOGISTICAL INFRASTRUCTURE:

Arrangements for safeguarding financial stability at the EU level and among Member States with common financial stability concerns should be supported by an EU-wide operational infrastructure.

Annex 4: DLG Recommendations on Crisis Management and Resolution¹⁰¹

Recommendation 13:

The Group calls for a coherent and workable regulatory framework for crisis management in the EU:

- without pre-judging the intervention in future individual cases of distressed financial institutions, a transparent and clear framework for managing crises should be developed;
- all relevant authorities in the EU should be equipped with appropriate and equivalent crisis prevention and crisis intervention tools;
- legal obstacles which stand in the way of using these tools in a cross-border context should be removed, with adequate measures to be adopted at EU level.

Recommendation 14:

Deposit Guarantee Schemes (DGS) in the EU should be harmonized and preferably be prefunded by the private sector (in exceptional cases topped up by the State) and provide high, equal protection to all bank customers throughout the EU.

The principle of high, equal protection of all customers should also be implemented in the insurance and investment sectors.

The Group recognizes that the present arrangements for safeguarding the interests of depositors in host countries have not proved robust in all cases, and recommends that the existing powers of host countries in respect of branches be reviewed to deal with the problems which have occurred in this context.

Recommendation 15:

In view of the absence of an EU-level mechanisms for financing cross-border crisis resolution efforts, Member States should agree on more detailed criteria for burden sharing than those contained in the existing Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) and amend the MoU accordingly.

¹⁰¹ Source: De Larosière Group (2009). The text has been copied verbatim, except for a change to US English spelling.

Annex 5: CBRG Recommendations¹⁰²

Recommendations of the Basel Committee's Cross-Border Bank Resolution Group

Recommendation 1: Effective national resolution powers

National authorities should have appropriate tools to deal with all types of financial institutions in difficulties so that an orderly resolution can be achieved that helps maintain financial stability, minimize systemic risk, protect consumers, limit moral hazard and promote market efficiency. Such frameworks should minimize the impact of a crisis or resolution on the financial system and promote the continuity of systemically important functions. Examples of tools that will improve national resolution frameworks are powers, applied where appropriate, to create bridge financial institutions, transfer assets, liabilities, and business operations to other institutions, and resolve claims.

Recommendation 2: Frameworks for a coordinated resolution of financial groups

Each jurisdiction should establish a national framework to coordinate the resolution of the legal entities of financial groups and financial conglomerates within its jurisdiction.

Recommendation 3: Convergence of national resolution measures

National authorities should seek convergence of national resolution tools and measures toward those identified in Recommendations 1 and 2 in order to facilitate the coordinated resolution of financial institutions active in multiple jurisdictions.

Recommendation 4: Cross-border effects of national resolution measures

To promote better coordination among national authorities in cross-border resolutions, national authorities should consider the development of procedures to facilitate the mutual recognition of crisis management and resolution proceedings and/or measures.

Recommendation 5: Reduction of complexity and interconnectedness of group structures and operations

Supervisors should work closely with relevant home and host resolution authorities in order to understand how group structures and their individual components would be resolved in a crisis. If national authorities believe that financial institutions' group structures are too complex to permit orderly and cost-effective resolution, they should consider imposing regulatory incentives on those institutions, through capital or other prudential requirements, designed to encourage simplification of the structures in a manner that facilitates effective resolution.

¹⁰² Source: Basel Committee of Banking Supervisors (2009b). The text has been copied verbatim, except for a change to US English spelling.

Recommendation 6: Planning in advance for orderly resolution

The contingency plans of all systemically important cross-border financial institutions should address as a contingency a period of severe financial distress or financial instability and provide a plan, proportionate to the size and complexity of the institution, to preserve the firm as a going concern, promote the resiliency of key functions and facilitate the rapid resolution or wind-down should that prove necessary. Such resiliency and wind-down contingency planning should be a regular component of supervisory oversight and take into account cross-border dependencies, implications of legal separateness of entities for resolution and the possible exercise of intervention and resolution powers.

Recommendation 7: Cross-border cooperation and information sharing

Effective crisis management and resolution of cross-border financial institutions require a clear understanding by different national authorities of their respective responsibilities for regulation, supervision, liquidity provision, crisis management and resolution. Key home and host authorities should agree, consistent with national law and policy, on arrangements that ensure the timely production and sharing of the needed information, both for purposes of contingency planning during normal times and for crisis management and resolution during times of stress.

Recommendation 8: Strengthening risk mitigation mechanisms

Jurisdictions should promote the use of risk mitigation techniques that reduce systemic risk and enhance the resiliency of critical financial or market functions during a crisis or resolution of financial institutions. These risk mitigation techniques include enforceable netting agreements, collateralization, and segregation of client positions. Additional risk reduction benefits can be achieved by encouraging greater standardization of derivatives contracts, migration of standardized contracts onto regulated exchanges and the clearing and settlement of such contracts through regulated central counterparties, and greater transparency in reporting for OTC contracts through trade repositories. Such risk mitigation techniques should not hamper the effective implementation of resolution measures (cf. Recommendation 9).

Recommendation 9: Transfer of contractual relationships

National resolution authorities should have the legal authority to temporarily delay immediate operation of contractual termination clauses in order to complete a transfer of certain financial market contracts to another sound financial institution, a bridge financial institution or other public entity. Where a transfer is not available, authorities should ensure that contractual rights to terminate, net, and apply pledged collateral are preserved. Relevant laws should be amended, where necessary, to allow a short delay in the operation of such termination clauses in order to promote the continuity of market functions. Authorities should also encourage industry groups, such as ISDA, to explore development of standardized contract provisions that support such transfers as a way to reduce the risk of contagion in a crisis.

Recommendation 10: Exit strategies and market discipline

In order to restore market discipline and promote the efficient operation of financial markets, the national authorities should consider, and incorporate into their planning, clear options or principles for the exit from public intervention.

Annex 6: The EU's New Supervisory Framework¹⁰³

This annex describes the EU's planned new cross-border supervisory framework, as agreed by the Council in December 2009. The European Parliament, whose agreement on the reforms is needed under co-decision, is still considering the proposals and has proposed a set of amendments that is not reflected here.

Macro-prudential oversight

A European Systemic Risk Board (ESRB) will be established to monitor and assess macrofinancial risks and issue warnings and recommendations to address them.

Set-up and composition. The ESRB will be organizationally closely tied to the ECB and the European System of Central Banks (ESCB),¹⁰⁴ including for logistical and analytical support, and will not have separate legal personality or binding powers. It will be composed of the President of the ECB, the Governors of the EU's central banks, the heads of the European Supervisory Authorities (ESAs, see below), and a representative of the European Commission. The president of the Economic and Financial Committee (EFC) and one representative per country of the national supervisory agencies will participate as observers, the latter alongside their central bank Governors in a 1+1 formula. The Chairman will be a central bank Governor or the ECB President (in the latter case, the ECB will be represented by its Vice-President) and will be elected by the members of the General Council of the ECB, ¹⁰⁵ essentially the central bank Governors. The Vice Chairman will be elected by the ESRB members.

Mandate. The ESRB will focus on analyzing risks that arise from macroeconomic developments and developments within the financial system as a whole. It will issue risk warnings and, where necessary, recommendations and advice on measures to address these risks, including possible legislative ones. The risk warnings and recommendations can be either of a general nature or concern individual member states or groups of member states. Accountability will be vis-à-vis the European Parliament and the European Council.

Functioning. A small Steering Committee will set the work agenda and prepare decisions. ¹⁰⁶ The ESRB will meet at least quarterly and decide based on simple unweighted majority

¹⁰³ This Annex draws on Fonteyne (2009).

¹⁰⁴ The European System of Central Banks (ESCB) reunites all EU central banks, regardless of whether their country has adopted the euro. Central banks of euro area member states also form the Eurosystem, whose membership therefore constitutes a subgroup of the ESCB.

¹⁰⁵ The ECB's General Council is composed of the President and Vice-President of the ECB, as well as the Governors of the central banks of all EU member states.

¹⁰⁶ Comprising the Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and two additional central bank members of the ESRB, the Chairs of the ESAs, the representative of the European Commission, and the EFC president.

voting. It is expected that most of the analytical and preparatory work will be conducted by the ECB, in coordination with the other central banks within the ESCB. The existing Banking Supervision Committee is expected to be transformed into a broader technical advisory body to the ESRB that will bring together all national supervisory agencies. The ESRB will also be able to draw on the advice of other parties and is expected to liaise closely with the Financial Stability Board, the IMF, and other international bodies.

Risk warnings and recommendations will generally be addressed to the ECOFIN and, as appropriate, to the ESAs. They will normally be kept confidential, but could be made public on a case-by-case basis. The ESRB will be required to follow up on its risk warnings and monitor the implementation of its recommendations. While these recommendations will be non-binding, non-implementation will have to be explained ("act or explain"). The option of publication should also help to encourage action.

Micro-prudential supervision

Set-up. A European System of Financial Supervisors (ESFS) will be established, bringing together the EU's national supervisory agencies with three new independent, sectoral, supranational European Supervisory Authorities (ESAs): the European Banking Authority (EBA), the European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA), and the European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA). The ESAs will be formed out of the existing Level-3 committees in the Lamfalussy structure, and have the same sectoral coverage. They will have legal personality. A Joint Committee will be established to coordinate and ensure consistent approaches among the three ESAs, seeking in particular effective supervision of conglomerates and a level playing field between sectors.

The ESAs will have significantly strengthened governance systems, powers, and operational autonomy compared to the Level-3 Committees. They will have full-time, independent chairpersons and secretary-generals, a Supervisory Board composed of the highest-level representatives of the corresponding national supervisory autorities, and a Management Board composed of representatives of the same national authorities. It is envisaged that decisions will be made on the basis of qualified majority voting, using the Treaty weights of the member states. The ESAs will have increased resources and staff levels compared to the secretariats of the current Level-3 committees.

Mandate. The ESAs will be tasked with building a common supervisory culture, ensuring consistent supervisory practices, and establishing uniform procedures and consistent approaches across supervisory colleges. Specifically, they will seek to establish a single rule

¹⁰⁷ A similar "comply or explain" mechanism was recently introduced by the Level-3 Committees, and has reportedly proven to be effective.

¹⁰⁸ The Committee of European Banking Supervisors (CEBS) will become the European Banking Authority (EBA), the Committee of European Securities Regulators (CESR) will become the European Securities and Markets Authority (ESMA), and the Committee of European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Supervisors (CEIOPS) will be turned into the European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (EIOPA).

book (see below), ensure consistency in the interpretation of these rules, collect feedback on practical issues that arise in the implementation of these rules, issue guidelines on practical supervisory issues, coordinate supervisory analyses, conduct peer analysis with a view to achieving consistency in supervisory outcomes, develop common training programs, and provide input into international issues. The ESAs will be directly accountable to the European Council, the European Parliament, and the European Commission.

Functioning. While the ESAs will have direct supervisory powers over rating agencies (and possibly central counterparty clearing houses), other institutions will continue to be supervised by the national supervisory authorities, i.e., the national level of the ESFS. For cross-border groups, supervisors will set up colleges, in which the ESAs will be able to participate as observers.

Enforcement and conflict resolution. The ESAs will fulfill an important role in enforcement and conflict resolution within the ESFS. Two important tools are envisaged. First, in case of a manifest breach of EU Law or the ESAs' binding technical standards, the ESAs will be able to address recommendations to the relevant national supervisor. If non-compliance nonetheless persists, the ESAs can refer the case to the European Commission so that the latter can use its enforcement powers to resolve the matter. Second, in case of disagreement between national supervisors or within a college of supervisors, the ESAs will be able to initiate a binding process of mediation, in which they facilitate a dialogue and assist the supervisors in coming to a joint agreement. If no agreement can be reached after a phase of reconciliation, the ESAs will have the power to settle the matter with a binding decision. However, the areas in which such binding decisions can be taken remain to be clarified at the time of writing, as the June 19 European Council agreed that such binding decisions can not impinge on the fiscal responsibilities of the member states. Binding decisions will be subject to judicial review in the EU's Community Courts.

Regulation

The ESFS is expected to establish a "single rule book applicable to all financial institutions in the Single Market." A three-pronged approach is envisaged to achieve this goal:

• a review of existing Directives to remove national exceptions and achieve greater harmonization;

¹⁰⁹ Under the Lamfalussy process, enforcement (Level 4) was the task of the Commission. This new arrangement shifts the task essentially to the ESAs, using the (threat of the) Commission's existing enforcement powers to give the ESA recommendations teeth.

- a new mechanism that would turn the ESAs into rule-setting bodies: within areas specified in EU legislation, the ESAs will be able to set binding harmonized technical standards subject to Commission endorsement;¹¹⁰
- the ESAs will also draw up non-binding standards, recommendations and interpretative guidelines, which would be applied by the national authorities in taking individual decisions. While non-binding, application will be on a "comply or explain" basis, which has proven to be effective in achieving compliance.

Information gathering and sharing

An integrated system for collecting, managing, and sharing prudential information is envisaged. It will comprise the following elements:

- the ESAs will be responsible for the definition, collection and aggregation of all relevant micro-prudential information emanating from national supervisors (who will remain the point of contact the prudential reporting of financial institutions);
- a central European database will be established and managed by the ESAs;
- the information in the central European database will be made available to the relevant authorities in the colleges of supervisors;
- the ESFS Steering Committee will organize the sharing of this information with the ESRB, subject to specific confidentiality arrangements; and
- the European Commission has been asked to review existing legislation in order to facilitate the functioning of this system.

¹¹⁰ Compared to the existing Lamfalussy process, this implies that the rulemaking functions of Levels 2 (detailed technical rules) and 3 (technical advice and industry consultations on such rules) are largely merged in the ESAs.

References

- Aggarwal, Raj, and Kevin T. Jacques, 2001, "The impact of FDICIA and prompt corrective action on bank capital and risk: Estimates using a simultaneous equations model", Journal of Banking & Finance 25, pp. 1139-1160.
- Aghion, Philippe, Oliver Hart, and John Moore, 1992, "The Economics of Bankruptcy Reform", *Journal of Law, Economics and Organization*, Vol. 8, pp. 523-546.
- Andrews, Michael, and Mats Josefsson, 2003, "What Happens After Supervisory Intervention? Considering Bank Closure Options", IMF Working Paper 03/17, 24 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2003/wp0317.pdf
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 1992, "The insolvency liquidation of a multinational bank", in Chapter III: Other supervisory issues, BCBS Compendium of Documents, International Supervisory Issues, Volume III (May 2001).
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 2002, "Supervisory Guidance on Dealing with Weak Banks", March, 52 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs88.pdf
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 2004, "Bank Failures in Mature Economies", Working Paper No. 13, April, 69 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs_wp13.pdf
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 2009a, "Enhancements to the Basel II Framework", Available via the internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs157.pdf?noframes=1
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, 2009b, "Report and Recommendations of the Cross-border Bank Resolution Group—Consultative Document", Available via the internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs162.pdf?noframes=1
- Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and International Association of Deposit Insurers, 2009, "Core Principles for Effective Deposit Insurance Systems", June. Available via the internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs156.pdf?noframes=1
- Beck, Thorsten, 2003, "The Incentive-Compatible Design of Deposit Insurance and Bank Failure Resolution Concepts and Country Studies", World Bank Policy Research Working Paper WPS 3043, 29 p. Available via the internet: http://econ.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64165259&piPK=6416542 http://econ.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64165259&piPK=6416542 http://econ.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64165259&piPK=6416542 http://econ.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64165259&piPK=6416542
- Belka, Marek, 2009, "After the Storm: The Future Face of Europe's Financial System", Opening statement for the homonymous IMF-Bruegel-National Bank of Belgium conference, Brussels, March 24. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/np/speeches/2009/032409.htm

- Belka, Marek, and Wim Fonteyne, 2009, "A banking framework to rescue the single market", Opinion piece in the Financial Times, June 4.
- Benston, George J. and George G. Kaufman, 1988, "Risk and Solvency Regulation of Depository Institutions: Past Policies and Current Options", Monograph Series in Finance and Economics, Salomon Center, New York University Graduate School of Business Administration, Monograph 1988-1, 86 p.
- Benston, George J. and George G. Kaufman, 1998, "Deposit insurance reform in the FDIC Improvement Act: The experience to date", Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Economic Perspectives, Vol. 22, 2nd Quarter, pp. 2-20. Available via the internet: http://www.chicagofed.org/publications/economicperspectives/1998/ep2Q98_1.pdf
- Bini Smaghi, Lorenzo, 2008, Introductory remarks at the Roundtable discussion "How to strengthen Europe's financial stability framework?", CFS-IMF Conference "A Financial Stability Framework for Europe: Managing Financial Soundness in an Integrated Market",
- Frankfurt am Main, 26 September 2008. Available via the Internet: http://www.ecb.int/press/key/date/2008/html/sp080926.en.html
- Bliss, Robert R., 2003, "Resolving Large Complex Financial Organizations", Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Working Paper No. 2003/07, 30 p. Available via the internet: http://www.chicagofed.org/publications/workingpapers/papers/wp2003-07.pdf
- Bliss, Robert R., 2005, "Multiple Regulators and Insolvency Regimes—Obstacles to Efficient Supervision and Resolution," Paper presented at the conference *The Structure of Financial Regulation*, Helsinki, September 2004, 27 p. Available via the internet: http://www.wfu.edu/~blissrr/PDFs/Bliss%20-%202005%20-%20Multiple%20Regulators%20&%20Insolvency%20Regimes.pdf
- Bollard, Alan, 2005, "Being a Responsible Host: Supervising Foreign-Owned Banks", in: Evanoff, Douglas D. and George G. Kaufman (eds.), *Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies*, pp. 3-15.
- Boot, Arnoud W.A., and Anjan V. Thakor, 1993, "Self-interested bank regulation", American Economic Review 83, pp. 206-212.
- Boot, Arnoud W.A., 2006, "Supervisory arrangements, LoLR and crisis management in a single European banking market", Penning- Och Valutapolitik 2/2006, pp. 15-33. Available via the internet: http://www.riksbank.se/pagefolders/26582/2006_2.pdf
- Borchgrevink, Henrik, and Thorvald Grung Moe, 2004, "Management of financial crises in cross-border banks", Norges Bank Economic Bulletin 2004 Q4, pp. 157-165.

 Available via the internet: http://www.norges-bank.no/upload/import/english/publications/economic_bulletin/2004-04/borchgrevink.pdf

- Bovenzi, John F., 2002, "An FDIC Approach to Resolving a Large Bank", Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Proceedings, pp. 56-61.
- Brockmeijer, Jan (2009), "Lessons of the crisis for EU financial supervisory policy", remarks at the IMF-Bruegel-National Bank of Belgium conference "After the Storm: The Future Face of Europe's Financial System", Brussels, March 24. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/np/seminars/eng/2009/eurfin/pdf/brockm.pdf
- Calomiris, Charles W. (2009a) "Financial Innovation, Regulation, and Reform," Cato Journal, Vol. 29, No. 1 (Winter 2009). Available via the internet: http://www.cato.org/pubs/journal/cj29n1/cj29n1-7.pdf
- Calomiris, Charles W. (2009b) "Prudential bank Regulation: What's Broke and How to Fix It." Available via the internet:

 http://www.cmc.edu/somc/charles-calomiris-2-042009.pdf
- Carletti, Elena, Martin Čihák, and Wim Fonteyne, 2008, "Constructing a New European Financial Stability Framework", IMF Survey Magazine, October 20. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2008/POL102008A.htm
- Carmassi, Jacopo, Elisabetta Luchetti, and Stefano Micossi, 2010, "Overcoming Too-Big-To-Fail—A regulatory framework to limit moral hazard and free riding in the financial sector," Center for European Policy Studies, 98 p. Available via the internet: http://www.ceps.eu/ceps/download/3025
- Čihák, Martin and Jörg Decressin, 2007, "The Case for a European Banking Charter", IMF Working Paper 07/173, 34 p. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2007/wp07173.pdf
- Čihák, Martin and Wim Fonteyne, 2009, "Five Years After: European Union Membership and Macro-Financial Stability in the New Member States", IMF Working Paper 09/68, 67 p. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2009/wp0968.pdf
- Čihák, Martin and Erlend Nier, 2009, "The Need for Special Resolution Regimes for Financial Institutions—The Case of the European Union", IMF Working Paper 09/200, 29 p. http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2009/wp09200.pdf
- Clementi, David, 2001, "Debt workouts for corporates, banks and countries: some common themes", Speech delivered at the Sixth Quadrennial Congress of the International Federation of Insolvency Professionals in London on July 19, as published in: Bank of England Financial Stability Review, December, pp. 203-210. Available via the internet: http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/fsr/2001/fsr11art9.pdf
- Committee of European Banking Supervisors, 2009, "CEBS' Advice on information required to be exchanged under Article 42 CRD", CEBS 2009 95, 29 p. Available via the internet: http://www.c-ebs.org/getdoc/8784537f-7564-4f94-9151-fab152268689/CEBS-s-advice-on-article-42-of-CRD.aspx

- Committee of European Securities Regulators and European Central Bank, 2009, "Recommendations for securities settlement systems and central counterparties in the European Union". Available via the internet: http://www.ecb.int/press/pr/date/2009/html/pr090623.en.html
- Dahl, Drew, and Michael F. Spivey, 1995, "Prompt corrective action and bank efforts to recover from undercapitalization", Journal of Banking & Finance 19, pp. 225-243.
- De Larosière Group, 2009, "Report of the High-Level Group on Financial Supervision in the EU" (Brussels: European Commission). Available via the internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/finances/docs/de_larosiere_report_en.pdf
- Decressin, Jörg, Hamid Faruqee, and Wim Fonteyne, 2007, "Integrating Europe's Financial Markets", International Monetary Fund, 261 p.
- Dermine, Jean, 2005, "European Banking Integration: Don't Put the Cart before the Horse", Financial Markets, Institutions & Instruments, Vol. 15, No. 2, pp. 57-106, May 2006. Avaible via the internet as working paper:

 http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/Delivery.cfm/SSRN_ID824704_code21408.pdf?abstractid=824704&mirid=1
- Dermine, Jean and Dirk Schoenmaker, 2010, "In Banking: Is Small Beautiful?", DSF Policy Paper No. 2, 20 p. Available via the internet: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1476764
- Economic and Financial Committee, 2009, "Lessons from the financial Crisis for European financial stability arrangements", Report of the High-Level Ad-Hoc Working Group on Cross-Border Financial Stability Arrangements, 53 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.se2009.eu/polopoly_fs/1.21198!menu/standard/file/st15004.en09.pdf
- Eisenbeis, Robert A., 2004, "Agency Problems and Goal Conflicts", Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta Working Paper 2004-24, 38 p. Available via the internet: http://www.frbatlanta.org/filelegacydocs/wp0424.pdf
- Eisenbeis, Robert A., W. Scott Frame, and Larry D. Wall, 2004, "Resolving Large Financial Intermediaries: Banks versus Housing Enterprises", Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta Working Paper 2004-23a, 66 p. Available via the internet: http://www.frbatlanta.org/filelegacydocs/wp0423a.pdf
- Eisenbeis, Robert A., and George G. Kaufman, 2006, "Bank Crisis Resolution and Foreign-Owned Banks", Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta Economic Review, Fourth Quarter, pp. 1-18. Available via the internet:

 http://www.frbatlanta.org/filelegacydocs/erq405_eisenbeis.pdf
- European Central Bank, 2006, "EU Banking Structures". Available via the internet: http://www.ecb.eu/pub/pdf/other/eubankingstructures2006en.pdf

- European Central Bank, 2008, "Recommendations of the Governing Council of the European Central Bank on the pricing of recapitalizations," November 20, 5 p. Available via the internet:
 - $\underline{http://www.ecb.eu/pub/pdf/other/recommendations_on_pricing_for_recapitalisationse} \\ \underline{n.pdf}$
- European Commission, 2005a, "Review of the deposit guarantee schemes directive (94/19/EC)", DGS 001/2005, 13 p. Available via the internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/guarantee/consultationpaper_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2005b, "Report on the minimum guarantee level of Deposit Guarantee Schemes Directive 94/19/EC", 39 p. Available via the internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/guarantee/report_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2006, "Synthesis of the results of the public stakeholder consultation on deposit guarantee schemes (GDS)", H1/TB D(2006), 9 p. Available via the internet:

 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/guarantee/synthesis_consultation_dgs_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2007a, "Public consultation on the reorganisation and winding-up of credit institutions", 14 p. Available via the internet:

 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_questionaire_e
 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_guestionaire_g
 <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_guestionaire_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_guestionaire_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/consultation_g
 <a href="http://ec.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/win
- European Commission, 2007b, "Summary of the public consultation on the reorganization and winding-up of credit institutions", 14 p. Available via the internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/windingup/spc_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2008a, "Investigating the efficiency of EU Deposit Guarantee Schemes", Joint Research Center, May, 65 p. Available via the internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/guarantee/deposit/report_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2008b, "The application of State aid rules to measures taken in relation to financial institutions in the context of the current global financial crisis", Communication 2008/C 270/02, October 25. Available via the Internet: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2008:270:0008:0014:EN:PDF
- European Commission, 2009a, "The recapitalisation of financial institutions in the current financial crisis: limitation of aid to the minimum necessary and safeguards against undue distortions of competition", Communication 2009/C 10/03, January 15.

 Available via the Internet: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2009:010:0002:0010:EN:PDF
- European Commission, 2009b, "Communication from the Commission on the treatment of impaired assets in the Community banking sector", 2009/C 72/01, March 26.

 Available via the Internet: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2009:072:0001:0022:EN:PDF

- European Commission, 2009c, "Temporary Community framework for State aid measures to support access to finance in the current financial and economic crisis", Communication 2009/C 83/01, April 7. Available via the Internet: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2009:016:0001:0009:EN:PDF
- European Commission, 2009d, "Consultation Document—Review of Directive 94/19/EC on Deposit-Guarantee Schemes (DGS)", 23 p. Available via the Internet:

 http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/consultations/docs/2009/deposit_guarantee_schemes/consultation_dgs_2009_en.pdf
- European Commission, 2009e, "An EU Framework for Cross-Border Crisis Management in the Banking Sector", COM (2009) 561, 18 p. Available via the Internet: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2009:0561:FIN:EN:PDF
- European Commission, 2009f, "An EU Framework for Cross-Border Crisis Management in the Banking Sector—Commission Staff Working Document", 53 p. Available via the Internet: http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/crisis-management/091020 working document en.pdf
- European Commission, 2009g, "DG Competition's review of guarantee and recapitalisation schemes in the financial sector in the current crisis," August 7, 13 p. Available via the internet:

 http://ec.europa.eu/competition/state_aid/legislation/review_of_schemes_en.pdf
- European Parliament—Committee on Economic and Monetary Affairs, 2010, "Draft Report on the proposal for a regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing a European Banking Authority". Available via the Internet: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009_2014/documents/econ/pr/803/803316/803316en.pdf
- European Shadow Financial Regulatory Committee, 1998, "Dealing with Problem Banks in Europe", Statement No. 1, 3 p. Available via the internet: http://www.ceps.eu/Article.php?article_id=267
- European Shadow Financial Regulatory Committee, 2005, "Reforming Banking Supervision in Europe", Statement No. 23, 4 p. Available via the internet: http://www.ceps.eu/Article.php?article_id=494
- Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, 2003, "Resolutions Handbook". Available at: http://www.fdic.gov/bank/historical/reshandbook/index.html.
- Financial Stability Forum, 2001, "Guidance for Developing Effective Deposit Insurance Systems", 60 p. Available via the internet:

 http://www.fsforum.org/publications/Guidance_deposit01.pdf

- Flannery, Mark J. (2005) "No Pain, No Gain? Effecting Market Discipline via 'Reverse Convertible Debentures'," in Hal S. Scott (ed.), *Capital Adequacy beyond Basel: Banking, Securities*, and Insurance, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Fonteyne, Wim, 2007a, "Crisis Resolution and Burden Sharing for Systemic Cross-Border EU Banks", mimeo.
- Fonteyne, Wim, 2007b, "Options for Faster Financial Integration", IMF Survey, 35/5, pp. 76-77. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2007/POL059A.htm
- Fonteyne, Wim, 2009, "A new EU cross-border financial stability framework", in: *Euro Area Policies: Selected Issues*, IMF Country Report No. 09/224, pp. 24-30. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/scr/2009/cr09224.pdf
- Fonteyne, Wim, Decressin, Jörg, and Hamid Faruqee, 2010, "Integrating Europe's Financial Markets—Through and Beyond the Crisis", International Monetary Fund, forthcoming.
- Fonteyne, Wim, and Jan-Willem van der Vossen, 2007, "Financial Integration and Stability", in: *Integrating Europe's Financial Markets*, edited by Jörg Decressin, Hamid Faruqee, and Wim Fonteyne, pp. 199-237.
- Garcia, Gillian G. H., 2000, "Deposit Insurance Actual and Good Practices", IMF Occasional Paper No. 197, 93 p.
- Garcia, Gillian G. H., and María J. Nieto, 2005, "Banking crisis management in the European Union: Multiple regulators and resolution authorities", Journal of Banking Regulation, Vol. 6, No. 3, pp. 206-226.
- Garcia, Gillian G.H., 2007, "Crisis Prevention and Resolution: An Alternative to Constructive Ambiguity and Burden Sharing in the EU", manuscript based on comments presented at IMF seminar, mimeo.
- Garcia, Gillian G. H., and María J. Nieto, 2007, "Preserving Financial Stability: A Dilemma for the European Union", Contemporary Economic Policy, forthcoming.
- Goodhart, Charles A.E., 2004a, "Some New Directions for Financial Stability", Per Jacobsson Lecture, Basle, Bank for International Settlements. http://www.bis.org/events/agm2004/sp040627.pdf?noframes=1
- Goodhart, Charles A.E., 2004b, "Multiple Regulators and Resolutions", Paper presented at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago conference "Systemic Financial Crises:

 Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies", Sept 30-Oct 1, 34 p. Available via the internet:

 http://www.chicagofed.org/news_and_conferences/conferences_and_events/files/systemic_goodhart.pdf

- Goodhart, Charles A.E., 2004c, "Financial Supervision from an Historical Perspective Was the Development of such Supervision Designed or Largely Accidental?", paper presented to the Bank of Finland conference "The Limits to Financial Regulation", 2 september, 36 p.
- Goodhart, Charles A.E., and Dirk Schoenmaker, 2006, "Burden sharing in a banking crisis in Europe", Penning- Och Valutapolitik 2/2006, pp. 34-57. Available via the internet: http://www.riksbank.com/pagefolders/26592/2006 2artikel3 sv.pdf
- Gros, Daniel, and Stefano Micossi (2008), "A call for a European financial stability fund", CEPS Commentary, 3 p. Available via the internet: http://www.ceps.be/ceps/download/1573
- Hadjiemmanuil, Christos, 2005, "Europe's Universalist Approach to Cross-Border Bank Resolution Issues", in: Evanoff, Douglas D. and George G. Kaufman (eds.), *Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies*, pp. 217-235.
- Handelsblatt, 2006, "EU Spielt Finanzkrisen Durch", 25. Oktober.
- Hardy, Daniel C., 2009, "A European Mandate for Financial Sector Supervisors in the EU," IMF Working Paper 09/5. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2009/wp0905.pdf
- Hardy, Daniel C., and Maria J. Nieto (2010), "Cross-Border Coordination of Prudential Supervision and Deposit Guarantees," forthcoming in the *Journal of Financial Stability*.
- Herring, Richard J., 2002, "International financial conglomerates: implications for bank insolvency regimes", Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, 42 p. Available via the internet: http://www1.worldbank.org/finance/assets/images/Herring-intl_finan_conglom-doc.pdf
- Herring, Richard J., 2004, "BCCI & Barings: Bank Resolutions Complicated by Fraud and Global Corporate Structure", Paper presented at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago conference "Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies", Sept 30-Oct 1, 35 p. Available via the internet: http://fic.wharton.upenn.edu/fic/papers/05/0518.pdf
- Hoelscher, David, and Marc Quintyn, 2003, "Managing Systemic Banking Crises", IMF Occasional Paper No. 224, 65 p.
- Hoggarth, Glenn, Jack Reidhill and Peter Sinclair, 2003, "Resolution of banking crises: a review", Bank of England Financial Stability Review, December, pp. 109-123. Available via the internet: http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/fsr/2003/fsr15art6.pdf
- Hoggarth, Glenn, Jack Reidhill and Peter Sinclair, 2004, "On the resolution of banking crises: theory and evidence", Bank of England Working Paper No. 229, 29 p.

- Available via the internet:
- http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/workingpapers/wp229.pdf
- Horvitz, Paul M., 1995, "Banking regulation as a solution to financial fragility", Journal of Financial Services Research, December, pp. 369-380.
- Hüpkes, Eva H.G., 2004, "'Too big to save' towards a functional approach to resolving crises in global financial institutions", Paper presented at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago conference "Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies", Sept 30-Oct 1, 19 p. Available via the internet:

 http://www.chicagofed.org/news_and_conferences/conferences_and_events/files/syst_emic_hupkes.pdf
- Hüpkes, Eva H.G., 2005, "Insolvency why a special regime for banks?", in: *Current Developments in Monetary and Financial Law*, Vol. 3, International Monetary Fund, pp. 471-513.
- International Monetary Fund, 2008, Global Financial Stability Report, April, 192 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/gfsr/2008/01/index.htm.
- International Monetary Fund, 2010, Global Financial Stability Report, April, forthcoming. Available via the internet upon publication at: www.imf.org
- International Monetary Fund Staff, 2009, "European Commission Consultation: Review of Directive 94/19/EC on Deposit-Guarantee Schemes—IMF Staff Position".

 Downloadable on the Commission's Consultation page:

 http://circa.europa.eu/Public/irc/markt/markt_consultations/library?l=/financial_services/deposit_guarantee&vm=detailed&sb=Title
- International Monetary Fund and World Bank, 2009, "An Overview of the Legal, Institutional and Regulatory Framework for Bank Insolvency", Washington, April. Available via the internet: http://imf.org/external/np/pp/eng/2009/041709.pdf
- International Monetary Fund Staff, 2010, "European Commission Consultation: An EU Framework For Cross-Border Crisis Management in the Banking Sector—IMF Staff Position". Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/np/eur/2010/pdf/012910.pdf
- Jones, David S., and Kathleen Kuester King, 1995, "The implementation of prompt corrective action: An assessment", Journal of Banking & Finance 19, pp. 491-510.
- Kane, Edward J., 1990, "Principal-Agent Problems in S&L Salvage", The Journal of Finance, Vol. 45, No. 3, pp. 755-764.
- Kane, Edward J., 2005, "Can the European community afford to neglect the need for more accountable safety-net management?", NBER Working Paper 11860, 35 p.

- Kashyap, Anil K., Raghuram G. Rajan, and Jeremy C. Stein (2008) "Rethinking Capital Regulation," Federal Reserve of Kansas City Symposium "Maintaining Stability in a Changing Financial System," Jackson Hole, Wyoming, August 21-23, 2008.
- Kaufman, George G., and Steven A. Seelig, 2002, "Post-resolution treatment of depositors at failed banks: Implications for the severity of banking crises, systemic risk, and too big to fail", Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Economic Perspectives, Second Quarter, pp. 27-41. Available via the internet:

 http://www.chicagofed.org/publications/economicperspectives/2002/2qepart3.pdf
- Kaufman, George G., 2004, "Depositor liquidity and loss sharing in bank failure resolutions", Contemporary Economic Policy, Vol. 22, No. 2, April, pp. 237-249.
- Kaufman, George G., 2005, "Basel II vs. Prompt Corrective Action: Which Is Best for Public Policy?", in: *Financial Markets, Institutions & Instruments*, Vol. 14, No. 5, December, pp. 349-357.
- Kocherlakota, Narayana, and Ilhyock Schim, 2005, "Forbearance and prompt corrective action", BIS Working Paper No. 177, 24 p. Available via the internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/work177.pdf?noframes=1
- Krimminger, Michael H., 2004, "Deposit Insurance and Bank Insolvency in a Changing World: Synergies and Challenges", paper presented at an International Monetary Fund Conference, May 28, 21 p. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/np/leg/sem/2004/cdmfl/eng/mk.pdf
- Lee, Soon-Jae and Michael L. Smith, 1999, "Property-casualty insurance guaranty funds and insurer vulnerability to misfortune", Journal of Banking & Finance 23, pp. 1437-1456.
- Mayes, David G., Liisa Halme and Aarno Liuksila, 2001, "Improving Banking Supervision", Basingstoke: Palgrave, 320 p.
- Mayes, David G., 2004a, "Who pays for bank insolvency?", Journal of International Money and Finance, Vol. 23, pp. 515-551.
- Mayes, David G., 2004b, "The role of the safety net in resolving large financial institutions", Paper presented at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago conference "Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies", Sept 30-Oct 1, 21 p.
- Mayes, David G., 2006, "Cross-border financial supervision in Europe: Goals and transition paths", Penning- Och Valutapolitik 2/2006, pp. 58-89.
- Mayes, David G., 2007, "Avoiding Financial Crises", Paper prepared for the Estonian Economists Association 2nd annual conference in Pärnu, January 12, 27 p.
- Mayes, David G., María J. Nieto, and Larry D. Wall, 2006, "Multiple Safety Net Regulators and Agency Problems in the EU: Is Prompt Corrective Action partly the solution?",

- Mayes, David G., 2007, "Avoiding Financial Crises", Paper prepared for the Estonian Economists Association 2nd annual conference, 25 p.
- Mortimer-Schutts, Ivan, 2005, "EU Regulatory and Supervisory Convergence: The Case for a Dual System with Choice", Related Publication 05-39, December, 29 p. Available via the internet: http://aei-brookings.org/admin/authorpdfs/redirect-safely.php?fname=../pdffiles/phpAz.pdf
- Munch, Patricia, and Dennis E. Smallwood, 1980, "Solvency Regulation in the Property-Liability Insurance Industry: Empirical Evidence", The Bell Journal of Economics, Vol. 11, No. 1 (Spring), pp. 261-279.
- Murton, Athur J., 2005, "Resolving a Large Bank: The FDIC's Perspective", in: Evanoff, Douglas D. and George G. Kaufman (eds.), *Systemic Financial Crises: Resolving Large Bank Insolvencies*, pp. 415-420.
- Nguyen, Grégory, 2008, "Burden-sharing agreements: the cart before the horse?", in: *Financial Stability Review 2008*, National Bank of Belgium, pp. 119-132. Available via the internet: http://www.nbb.be/doc/ts/Publications/FSR/FSR2008EN.pdf
- Nguyen, Grégory, and Peter Praet, 2006, "Cross-border crisis management: a race against the clock or a hurdle race?", *Financial Stability Review 2006*, National Bank of Belgium, pp. 151-173. Available via the internet: http://www.nbb.be/doc/ts/Publications/FSR/FSR2006EN.pdf
- NYU Stern Working Group on Financial Reform (2009) "Real-time Solutions for Financial Reform," December. Available via the internet: http://www.voxeu.org/reports/financial reform.pdf
- Nieto, María J. and Larry D. Wall, 2006a, "Preconditions for a successful implementation of supervisors' Prompt Corrective Action: Is there a case for a banking standard in the EU?" Journal of Banking Regulation, Vol. 17, March/April, pp. 191-220.
- Nieto, María J., and Larry D. Wall, 2006b, "Prompt Corrective Action: Is there a case for an international banking standard?", Paper presented at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago conference *International Financial Instability: Cross-Border Banking and National Regulation*, October 5-6, 12 p.
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), 2002, "Experiences with the Resolution of Weak Financial Institutions in the OECD Area", in: *Financial Market Trends*, No. 82 (June), pp. 107-146.
- Pisani-Ferry, Jean, and André Sapir, 2009, "Banking Crisis Management in the EU: An Interim Assessment", Bruegel Working Paper 2009/07, 29 p. Available via the internet:

 http://www.bruegel.org/uploads/tx btbbreugel/wp banking lessons 091209.pdf

- Posen, Adam, and Nicolas Véron, 2009, "A solution for Europe's Banking Problems", Bruegel Policy Brief 09/03, 8p. Available via the internet:

 http://www.bruegel.org/uploads/tx_btbbreugel/BruegelPolicyBrief_Europe_s_banking_problem_110609.pdf
- Rajan, Raghuram G., 2006, "Benign Financial Conditions, Asset Management, and Political Risks: Trying to Make Sense of Our Times", Luncheon Address at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Conference on *International Financial Instability: Cross-Border Banking and National Regulation*, October 5, 7 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.imf.org/external/np/speeches/2006/100506.htm
- Rochet, Jean-Charles (2008) "Comments on the article by A. Kashyap, R. Rajan and J. Stein 'Rethinking Capital Regulation'," Federal Reserve of Kansas City Symposium "Maintaining Stability in a Changing Financial System," Jackson Hole, Wyoming, August 21-23, 2008.
- Shim, Ilhyock, 2006, "Dynamic prudential regulation: Is prompt corrective action optimal?", BIS Working Paper No. 206, 57 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.bis.org/publ/work206.pdf
- Schinasi, Garry J., 2005, "Safeguarding Financial Stability: Theory and Practice", International Monetary Fund, 328 p. Abstract available via the Internet: http://www.imf.org/External/Pubs/NFT/2005/SFS/eng/sfs.pdf
- Schinasi, Garry J., 2009, "More than one step to financial stability", Bruegel Policy Brief 2009/06. Available via the Internet: http://www.bruegel.org/uploads/tx btbbreugel/pb financialstability 281009 01.pdf
- Schinasi, Garry J., and Pedro Gustavo Teixeira, 2006, "The lender of last resort in the European single financial market", IMF Working Paper 06/127, 21 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2006/wp06127.pdf
- Schoenmaker, Dirk, 2010, "The financial stability trilemma at work in Europe", 17 p. Available via the internet: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1340395&download=yes
- Schoenmaker, Dirk, and Sander Oosterloo, 2005, "Cross-Border Issues in European Financial Supervision", in: David Mayes and Geoffrey Wood (eds), *The Structure of Financial Regulation*, London: Routledge.
- Seelig, Steven A., and Peter J. Elmer, 2001, "Risks Associated with Mega Financial Institutions", in: Benton E. Gup (ed.), *Megamergers in a Global Economy: Causes and Consequences*, Quorum Books, pp. 171-185.
- Sgherri, Silvia, and Edda Zoli, 2009, "Euro Area Sovereign Risk During the Crisis," IMF Working Paper 09/222, 24 p. Available via the internet: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2009/wp09222.pdf

- Srejber, Eva, 2006, "Are we ready to deal with a cross-border banking crisis in Europe?", Speech delivered in Gdansk, Poland on May 12, 12 p. Available via the Internet: http://www.riksbank.se/pagefolders/25965/060513e.pdf
- Stover, Roger D., 1997, "Early resolution of troubled financial institutions: An examination of the accelerated resolution program", Journal of Banking and Finance 21, pp. 1179-1194.
- Turner, Adair, 2009, "The Turner Review—A regulatory response to the global financial crisis" (London: Financial Services Authority). Available via the internet: http://www.fsa.gov.uk/pages/Library/Corporate/turner/index.shtml
- UK Treasury (2009) "Risk, reward and responsibility: the financial sector and society," December. Available via the internet: http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/d/fin finsectorandsociety.pdf
- Véron, Nicolas, 2007, "Is Europe Ready for a Major Banking Crisis?", Bruegel Policy Brief No. 2007/03, 8 p. Available via the Internet:

 http://www.bruegel.org/Public/fileDownload.php?target=/Files/media/PDF/Publications/Policy%20Briefs/PB200703 banking.pdf
- Weber di Mauro, Beatrice (2010) "Taxing Systemic Risk: Proposal for a Systemic Risk Charge and a Systemic Risk Fund," January. Available via the internet: http://www.international-macro.economics.uni-mainz.de/ls/ger/Dateien/Taxing_Systemic_Risk_V2.pdf.